# NATIONAL COMMISSION TO REVIEW THE WORKING OF THE CONSTITUTION

Α

**Consultation Paper**\*

on

REVIEW OF ELECTION LAW, PROCESSES

AND REFORM OPTIONS

* The views expressed and the suggestions contained inthis paper are intended for the sole purpose of generating public debateand eliciting public response.
January 8, 2001

VIGYAN BHAVAN ANNEXE, NEW DELHI - 110 011

E-mail: <ncrwc@nic.in> Fax No. 011-3022082

## **Advisory Panel**

On

Electoral Reforms; Standards in Political Life

## **Member-In-Char**ge

Dr. Subhash C. Kashyap

## Chairperson

Shri R.K. Trivedi

#### **Members**

- Shri P.A. Sangma
- Shri Mohan Dharia
- Shri N.N. Vohra
- Shri S.K. Mendiratta
- Dr. Vir Chopra
- Smt. Nalini Singh
- Prof. R.B. Jain

## **Special Invitees**

- Shri R.N. Mirdha
- Shri U.C. Aggarwal
- Shri S.D. Sharma
- □ Dr. V.A. Pai Panandikar

### **Member-Secretary**

Dr. Raghbir Singh

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENT**

This Consultation Paper on 'Review of Election Law, Processes and Reform Options' was prepared by the Advisory Panel on Electoral Reforms; Standards in Political Life. It is based on a paper prepared by the Centre for Policy Research (CPR), New Delhi for the Commission. The CPR entrusted the preparation of the Paper to Dr. Vir Chopra under the guidance of Dr. Subhash C. Kashyap and with the aid and advice of a Committee consisting of Dr. Subhash C. Kashyap, Dr. V.A. Pai Panandikar, Shri P.K. Dave, Dr. Ajit Mazoomdar and Shri K.C. Sivaramakrishnan.

The Commission places on record its appreciation of and gratitude to the CPR and all others involved for their contribution.

## **CONTENTS**

ABSTRACT AND PROLOGUE		
PART	I	476
	Introduction	476
	Electoral Laws	476
	The Magnitude of the Electoral Exercise	480
	Our Experience with Elections	480
	The Problems	481
	The Suggested Reform Options	482
PΔRT	II	484

	Electoral Rolls and Voter ID	484
	Electronic Voting Machines	487
	Booth Capturing and Rigging	488
	President's Rule During Elections	488
	Communal and Caste Hatred	488
	Use of Muscle Power	489
	Criminalisation of the Electoral Process	489
	Election Expenditure – The Money Power	491
	Disqualification on Ground of Corrupt Practices –	494
	Election Petitions	
	The Question of Representation and Winning on	496
	Minority Vote	
	Compulsory Voting	500
	Negative Voting	500
	Negative Voting  Defections and the Tenth Schedule	500
	Defections and the Tenth Schedule	501
	Defections and the Tenth Schedule  Delimitation of Constituencies	501 502
	Defections and the Tenth Schedule  Delimitation of Constituencies  Problems of Instability	501 502 502
	Defections and the Tenth Schedule  Delimitation of Constituencies  Problems of Instability  Issues of Political Morality  Miscellaneous Suggestions	<ul><li>501</li><li>502</li><li>502</li><li>504</li><li>505</li></ul>
SUMM	Defections and the Tenth Schedule  Delimitation of Constituencies  Problems of Instability  Issues of Political Morality  Miscellaneous Suggestions  ARY	<ul><li>501</li><li>502</li><li>502</li><li>504</li></ul>
SELEC	Defections and the Tenth Schedule  Delimitation of Constituencies  Problems of Instability  Issues of Political Morality  Miscellaneous Suggestions  ARY  T BIBLIOGRAPHY	<ul><li>501</li><li>502</li><li>502</li><li>504</li><li>505</li></ul>
SELEC	Defections and the Tenth Schedule  Delimitation of Constituencies  Problems of Instability  Issues of Political Morality  Miscellaneous Suggestions  ARY	<ul><li>501</li><li>502</li><li>504</li><li>505</li><li>507</li></ul>

-

\_

\_

-

\_

\_

\_

-

-

#### ABSTRACT AND PROLOGUE

A general election in India is a gigantic exercise. It is equal to holding polls in Europe, the United States, Canada and Australia all put together. General elections to Lok Sabha and State Legislative Assemblies in India are held under the supervision, direction and control of a constitutional body - the Election Commission of India. Elections to local bodies – Panchayats and Nagarpalikas – are the responsibility of State Election Commissioners.

Nearly fifty years of experience has brought to fore many distortions, some very serious, that have crept into the conduct of India's elections generating a deep concern in most quarters. There are constant references to 3 MPs, viz. money power, muscle power and mafia power and to 4Cs, viz. criminalisation, corruption, communalism, and casteism. Also, majority of our representatives are elected by a minority of votes cast thereby making their representative credentials doubtful. The result is that the legitimacy of our political process gets seriously compromised.

After a review of various reports, research papers by activist organisations and concerned citizens, newspaper reports and analyses, and other literature available on the subject of elections, this paper attempts to create a discussion and consultation agenda.

The paper emphasizes that the basics of an electoral system i.e., the preparation and maintenance of electoral rolls and a foolproof voter ID needs the highest and resolute attention which by itself has the potential to help take care of some of the serious problems such as impersonation and rigging. Also, it addresses the divisive nature of our electoral campaigns and criminalisation of the process and attempts to find ways that would help contain these.

The paper raises the fundamental question of the high cost of elections and legitimate sources of funding political activity and election campaigns. In this connection the need for drastically bringing down the costs and the Gandhian model of decentralization and a bottom-up instead of the present top down approach are also mentioned.

It is felt that it would be necessary to impart effective political education in democracy and for democracy and in citizenship responsibilities so that the right kind of representatives are elected and kept fully accountable to the people. For, in the ultimate analysis, the objective of all electoral laws and processes is to provide to the nation truly representative legislators of good quality who in turn can give us a good and development oriented governance and a citizen friendly administration.

The paper reflects on some of the more important electoral reform options and treats them in a way that should help the readers form their own informed views. The purpose basically is to generate a national debate and elicit reactions and not to advocate any particular course of action or reform agenda.

Summary of the suggestions made and options offered in the paper is given at the end.

i. introduction	1.	Introduction
-----------------	----	--------------

- 1.1 Basic to democratic polity is the concept of sovereign powers vesting in the "people". In modern democracies, the people govern themselves through their elected representatives. In a parliamentary system, the executive comes out of the legislature and remains part of it and responsible to it. The election of members to the houses of legislatures is conducted through an institutionalised electoral process. This electoral process therefore, no matter how it is designed and conducted, forms the foundation of a parliamentary democracy. Elections are critical to the maintenance and development of democratic tradition because at one level, these are influenced by the political culture in which they operate, but at another, they also generate strong influences that can improve or distort this political culture.
- 1.2 As a representative parliamentary democracy, India has a well-established system of direct and indirect elections to man its institutions. This may be described briefly as follows:
  - 1. Direct Elections:
    - a. Of the two Houses of Parliament, the Lok-Sabha is directly elected from defined single member territorial constituencies under universal adult suffrage (above 18 years) and on the basis of first-past the post system (FPTP). Similarly, adult voters directly elect all State Legislative Assemblies from territorial constituencies within their respective States.
    - Indirect Elections:
      - (a) The constitutional Head of the State, the President of India, is indirectly elected by an electoral college. Other indirect elections elect the Vice-President, the Rajya-Sabha and the Legislative Councils at State level.

#### 3. Elections to Local Bodies:

(a) Elections to the Panchayat Raj Institutions (PRIs) that have been made mandatory by the 73<sup>rd</sup> and 74<sup>th</sup> Amendments to the Constitution are governed by the constitutional provisions of Part IX and Part IX A (articles 243 to 243 ZG) and State laws on PRIs.

All of these elections, except item 3 above, are under the supervision, direction and control of an independent constitutional body called the Election Commission of India (article 324). Elections under item 3 are under the supervision and control of the State Election Commissioners (article 243 K & 243 ZA).

1.3 Since the commencement of the Constitution on 26 January 1950, there have been thirteen general elections to the Lok Sabha and many more to State Assemblies.

#### 2. Electoral laws

- 2.1 India has a comprehensive structure of laws to administer and conduct its elections. The formal legal framework for all these elections rests on certain provisions of the Constitution, the Representation of the People Act 1950, the Representation of the People Act 1951, the Presidential and Vice-Presidential Elections Act 1952, the Delimitation Act 1972, and the various rules and regulations framed and orders issued under these statutes. In addition, certain provisions of the Indian Penal Code and a few other acts are relied upon to provide for punishment as well as disqualification of candidates and members of the various Houses.
- 2.2 The more important provisions in the Constitution relating to elections are:

Articles 54-58, 62, 66-68 and 71 which prescribe the terms of office and manner of electing the President and the Vice-President.1[1]

Articles 80-83 lay down the composition and duration of the Rajya-Sabha2[2] and the Lok Sabha.

<sup>1[1]</sup> The President is elected for a five-year term by an electoral college consisting of the elected members of both Houses of Parliament and the State Legislative Assemblies through a structured system of weighted votes. The election is held in accordance with the system of proportional representation by means of the single transferable vote by secret ballot. The Vice President is also elected for a five-year term, by an electoral college consisting of the members of both Houses of Parliament.

Article 84 prescribes the minimum qualification for a member of Parliament in terms of citizenship and age.3[3]

Article 101 states that no person can be a member of both Houses of the Parliament or of the Parliament and a State legislature.

Article 102 lays down disqualifications for membership of Parliament.4[4]

Articles 168-173 and 190-192 contain similar provisions for the Constitution, composition, duration and qualifications and disqualifications for membership of State legislatures.

Article 324 provides for the appointment of the Election Commission and its functions.5[5]

*Article 326* provides that elections to the House of the People and to the Legislative Assemblies of the States shall be on the basis of adult suffrage <u>i.e.</u>, citizens of minimum 18 years of age (this was reduced from 21 years by a constitutional amendment w.e.f. 18<sup>th</sup> March, 1989).

Article 329 lays down a bar to interference by courts in electoral matters inasmuch as any law relating to delimitation of constituencies or allotment of seats cannot be questioned in a court of

2[2] The Lok-Sabha is to consist of no more than 530 members chosen by direct election from territorial constituencies in the various States and no more than 20 members to represent Union territories. The number of members from each State is based on the population of the State concerned. Between States the ratio of member to population, as far as practicable, should be the same. (This is not true currently as all inter-state delimitation has been frozen till 2025). From each State, the members of Rajya-Sabha – the Council of States – are elected by members of its legislative assembly in accordance with the system of proportional representation by means of a single transferable vote. The Rajya Sabha consists of not more than 230 members from various states and another 12 nominated by the President from the fields of literature, science, arts and social service.

- 3[3] Must be a citizen of India and not less than 30 years of age for Rajya Sabha and 25 years for Lok-Sabha.
- 4[4] A member is disqualified for: (a) holding any office of profit under the Government of India or the Government of any State, other than an office declared by Parliament by law not to disqualify its holder; (b) being of unsound mind and so declared by a competent court; (c) being an undischarged insolvent; (d) being not a citizen of India or having voluntarily acquired citizenship of a foreign state or being under any acknowledgement of allegiance or adherence to a foreign state; or (e) if so disqualified by or under any law made by the Parliament.
- 5[5] The superintendence, direction and control of elections is vested in the Election Commission. It <u>inter alia</u> covers the responsibility for preparing electoral rolls. The appointment of Chief Election Commissioner and such number of other Election Commissioners as determined by the President is made by the President subject to the provisions of any law made in that respect by the Parliament. The Chief Election Commissioner cannot be removed except in the same manner as a judge of Supreme Court.

law and no election to a House of the Legislature can be called in question except by an election petition.

2.3 The Representation of the People Act 1950 and Representation of the People Act 1951 between them provide for the allocation of seats, delimitation of constituencies, preparation of electoral rolls and conduct of elections. The important provisions of the former relevant to this consultation paper are:

Sections 13A – 13CC which deal with the electoral organisation at the State and district level.6[6]

Sections 14-25 provide for the preparation of electoral rolls for each constituency under the supervision, direction and control of the Election Commission and cover the qualifications and disqualifications for registration of an elector and other conditions applicable to the preparation and revision of the electoral rolls.

Section 32 deals with punishment in case of breach of official duty in connection with the preparation of electoral rolls.7[7]

2.4 Similarly, the relevant provisions of the Representation of the People Act 1951 (R.P.A.) are:

Sections 3-6 which deal with qualification of candidates for Parliament as well as State Legislative Assemblies and Legislative Councils.

Section 7-11 dealing with disqualification of candidates on grounds of their being convicted for certain offences under the Indian Penal Code or some other Acts of Parliament, electoral offences like impersonation, bribery as well as on grounds of corrupt practices and for failure to lodge account of election expenses.8[8]

6[6] There is a Chief Electoral Officer for each State, a district Election Officer for each district, Electoral Registration Officers and Assistant Electoral Registration Officers for preparation and revision of electoral rolls. All of them are deemed to be on deputation to the Election Commission.

7[7] Breach of duty in this connection is punishable with imprisonment for a term which shall not be less than three months but which may extend to two years and with fine. In addition, under section 31, any person guilty of making a false declaration in this respect is punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one year or with fine or both.

8[8] Some of the offences under I.P.C. are: a) promoting enmity between different groups on grounds of religion, race, place of birth, residence, language etc., and for doing acts prejudicial to maintenance of harmony (section 153A); (b) offence of bribery which means that if a bribe is offered by anyone with the object of inducing others to vote or refrain from voting (section

Sections 19-25 provide details of the administrative machinery for conducting elections.

Section 29A deals with the registration of political parties.

Section 58A empowers the Election Commission for suspension of a poll or for countermanding of elections.9[9]

Section 77 lays down that an accurate account of all expenditure by the candidate and his election agent is kept but explanation (1) excludes expenditure made by his political party or any others from such account.10[10]

Section 79-122 lay down the procedure for dealing with electoral disputes and disposal of election petitions.11[11].

171E) or offence of undue influence or impersonation at an election which means that if undue influence in the form of direct or indirect threats is attempted toward influencing the election or a voter impersonates another to cast a false vote (section 171F); (c) offence relating to rape (sections/subsections 376 to 376D); (d) offence of cruelty towards a woman by husband or relative of the husband (section 498A); (e) offence of making statement creating or promoting enmity, hatred or ill-will between classes or offence relating to such statement in any place of worship or in any assembly engaged in the performance of religious worship or religious ceremonies (subsection 2 or 3 of section 505).

In addition, the following offences also invited disqualification for six years from the date of conviction: (a) preaching untouchability (Protection of Civil Rights Act, 1955); (b) being a member of an association declared unlawful (Unlawful Activities (Prevention) Act, 1987); (c) offences under the Foreign Exchange Regulations Act, 1973, the Narcotics Drugs and Psychotropic Substances Act, 1895; section 3 or section 4 of the Terrorist and Disruptive Activities (Prevention) Act, 1987; section 7 of the Religious Institutions (Prevention of Misuse) Act, 1988; (d) offences under the R.P.A. 1951 such as promoting enmity or hatred between classes in connection with elections (Section 125); removal of ballot papers from polling stations (section 135), fraudulently defacing or fraudulently destroying any nomination paper (clause (a) of sub-section (2) of section 136) Places of Worship (Special Provisions) Act, 1991 and, Prevention of insults to National Honour Act 1971.

9[9] Under section 58A R.P.A. 1951, the Election Commission is empowered to adjourn a poll or countermand the elction on grounds of booth capturing. The procedure is that the returning officer reports the matter to the Election Commission. Upon receipt of such a report and then taking all material circumstances into account, Election Commission may either have a repoll at that polling station or if many polling stations are involved in the constituency, countermand the election in that constituency leading to a totally new election there. Booth capturing is defined in section 135A of R.P.A. 1951 and applies to the intimidation or prevention of voters, seizure of polling stations as well as of the counting stations and use of force to allow only their supporters to vote.

10[10] Currently these are fixed at Rs. 15 lakhs for Parliamentary and Rs. 6 lakhs for an assembly constituency. This applies to most constituencies with a few exceptions.

Sections 123-136 specify in detail corrupt practices and electoral offences and punishments prescribed for the same.12[12]

2.5 The Indian Penal Code, 1860 is used to categorise certain actions in connection with elections as punishable offences. There are two sets of disqualifications envisaged. The first is a disqualification for six years from the date of conviction for certain offences.13[13] The second set of disqualification, when convicted for certain other listed offences, is also for a period of six years but not from the date of conviction. It is for a period of six years from the date of the release of the person from such conviction.14[14] In addition, any persons convicted of any offence and sentenced to imprisonment for

11[11] Under R.P.A. 1951, elections can only be questioned through election petitions. The court having jurisdiction is the High Court and the Act states that the High Courts will try election petitions expeditiously and endeavour to conclude the trial within six months from the date of petition.

12[12]12[12]12[12] There is a long list of offences here mostly inviting imprisonment and those which are cognizable are listed herein: a) Disturbances at election meetings: This is a cognizable offence and is punishable by imprisonment up to six months or a fine or both; b) No canvassing in or near polling stations: If anyone is caught canvassing within a distance of 100 metres of a polling station, this is punishable with fine which may extend to Rs.250 and this offence is cognizable; c) Penalty for disorderly conduct or misconduct in or near polling stations: Here if anyone is removed from a polling station but reenters the area the offence becomes cognizable. It is punishable with up to three months imprisonment or fine or both; d) Breaches of official duty in connection with elections: If an official, district election officers, returning officers, presiding officers, polling officers or any other staff assigned official election duty acts in omission of his duties this is a cognizable offence, punishable by a fine of up to five hundred rupees; e) Prohibition of going armed to a polling station: This is again a cognizable offence and it is punishable with imprisonment up to two years or a fine or both; f) Removal of ballot papers from polling station: This too is a cognizable offence and punishable with an imprisonment up to one year or a fine or both; g) Offence of Booth Capturing: This has also been made a cognizable offence and is punishable with a imprisonment of one year extending up to three years. But if this offence is made by a government servant, the punishment is minimum three years extending to five years; h) Other electoral offences such as fraudulently defacing or fraudulently destroying any nomination paper or fraudulent defacing, destruction or removal of any list, notice or other document affixed by or under the authority of returning officer or fraudulently defacing or fraudulently destroying any ballot paper or the official mark on any ballot paper or any declaration of identity or official envelop used in connection with voting by postal ballot etc, if committed by an election official become cognizable and are punishable with imprisonment which may extend to two years.

13[13] As listed in footnote 8.

14[14] These include a) any law providing for the prevention of hoarding or profiteering; b) law relating to the adulteration of Food or Drugs; c) provisions of the Dowry Prohibition Act, 1961

not less than two years also attract a six year disqualification from the date of release from such conviction. However, the Act (section 8(4)) provides that if this conviction is against an MP or an MLA in any State, the disqualification shall not take effect for three months or if within this period there is an appeal, then till the appeal is disposed of by the court.

- As for the Delimitation Act 1972, the duty of the Delimitation Commission was to readjust on the basis of the 1971 census figures the allocation of seats between different States in the House of the People and the division of each State into territorial constituencies. According to the Act, the Delimitation Commission was made up of three members two of whom, appointed by the Union government, should be or should have been judges of the Supreme Court or of a High Court and the Chief Election Commissioner was to be an *ex officio* member. However, the Constitution Amendment Act, 1976 placed an embargo on fresh delimitation both inter-state and intra-state till publication of census figures taken after the year 2000. There have been no revisions of constituencies because of this embargo which is now sought to be extended further.
- 2.7 With regard to the administrative machinery required for the elections, each State has a Chief Electoral Officer (CEO) under the supervision, direction and control of the Election Commission. These CEOs in turn have District Election Officers in each district. The Election Commission may nominate an observer to watch the conduct of elections in a constituency or a group of constituencies. For every constituency, for every election to fill a seat or seats in the Rajya Sabha, and for every election by the members of the Legislative Assembly of a State to fill a seat or seats in the Legislative Council of the State, the Election Commission, in consultation with the Government of the State, designates or nominates a returning officer who is an officer of Government or of a local authority. The Election Commission may also appoint assistant returning officers and subject them to the control of the returning officer. Conducting the election is the duty of the returning officer. In addition, the Election Commission requisitions from the State government staff for appointing as presiding officers at polling stations and polling officers to assist these presiding officers. In fact, the staff deployed for elections not only consists of employees of Central Government and the State Governments but also of local authorities, autonomous bodies, Government Companies, etc. All these staff including the returning officer are deemed to be on deputation to Election Commission for the period commencing on and from the date of the notification calling for such election and ending with the date of declaration of the results of such election and accordingly such officers are during that period, subject to the control, superintendence and discipline of the Election Commission.

#### 3. The Magnitude of the Electoral Exercise

3.1 A general election in India is a gigantic exercise. It has been said that holding general elections in India is equal to holding polls in Europe, the United States, Canada and Australia all put together. Statistically, the number of voters in India is in excess of 600 million (60 crores). The number of polling booths all over the country adds up to about 900,000 (9 lakhs), making an average of 667 voters for each booth. However, the population is not so uniformly spread over unequal territorial constituencies and usually a polling booth caters to no more than 1200 voters even in highly populated metropolitan areas. Five persons are needed for each polling booth making a total of 4.5 to 5 million election personnel to be mobilized and administered. These polling personnel are drawn from the Central and State governments

or any provisions of the Commission of Sati (Prevention) Act, 1987. Persons sentenced to imprisonment of not less than six months under any of these invite disqualification.

and other bodies. In addition to this about 2 million security personnel need to be used to maintain law and order on polling day. These basic figures give some idea about the enormity of the exercise to elect some 545 members of parliament. Once you take state and local elections into account the figures become truly staggering. India has upwards of about 3.2 million (32 lakhs) directly elected peoples' representatives spread over various tiers of governance.

#### 4. Our Experience with Elections

- 4.1 Our fifty years of experience with successive elections at various levels has highlighted that generally people are able to deliver electoral verdicts in a democratic way. But this general statement hides substantial irregularities at the micro level. In fact, our experience with elections has also brought out to fore many distortions, some very serious, that have crept in either due to loopholes in the electoral laws or due to the incapacity of the system to punish deviant and in many ways unacceptable behaviour. There have been constant references to 3 MPs money power, muscle power and mafia power and to 4 Cs criminalization, communalism, corruption, and casteism. Basically all of this has vitiated the political atmosphere in the country and even compromised the legitimacy of the political process.
- 4.2 In recent years, in full recognition of the problems that the malformation of our electoral system has created, there have been many exercises aimed at reforming it. In the last ten years, there have been at least three major formal exercises by the government addressed to electoral reforms. These are:
  - 1. The Goswami Committee on Electoral Reforms (1990)
  - 2. The Indrajit Gupta Committee on State Funding of Elections (1998)
  - The Law Commission's report on Reform of the Electoral Laws (1999).
  - 4. In addition, the Election commission has also documented its own thoughts based on the recommendations of these three organizations as well as based on their own experience of ground realities.

A resolution on electoral reforms was unanimously passed by the Lok-Sabha. This was moved by L K Advani and based itself to an extent on the Goswami Committee's recommendations.

4.3 There have also been many voluntary organizations and activists who have written extensively on the need for electoral reforms. And, there are a significant number of articles by many eminent citizens and columnists in newspapers and journals creating a sizeable literature on the subject. (See Select Bibliography) The suggestions made in this literature run into several hundreds and range from the very basic to the very radical. The Commission proposes to tabulate the suggestions received from public.

#### 5. The Problems

5.1 In all of the above reports and literature, the main problems that have been generally recognized and debated are as follows:

- 1. Increasingly money hungry elections leading to unethical, illegal and even mafia provided electoral funding. The terribly high cost of elections in turn, has led to increased corruption, criminalisation and black money generation in various forms.
- 2. With the constituents/electors being the same for all directly elected representatives from the lowest Panchayat level to the Lok Sabha level, there are competing role expectations and conflict of perception *e.g.* the constituents expect even members of the Union Parliament to attend to their purely local problems.
- 3. With the electorate having no role in the selection of candidates and with majority of candidates being elected by minority of votes under the first-past-the-post system, the representative character of the representatives itself becomes doubtful or so to say their representational legitimacy is seriously eroded. In many cases, more votes are cast against the winning candidates than for them. One of the significant probable causes may be the mismatch between the majoritarian or first-past-the-post system and the multiplicity of parties and large number of independents.
- 4. The guestion of defections and the Tenth Schedule.
- 5. Inaccurate and flawed electoral rolls and voter ID leading to rigging and denial of voting right to a large number of citizens.
- 6. Problems in the conduct of elections:
  - a. Booth capturing and fraudulent voting by rigging and impersonation.
  - b. Flagrant use of raw muscle power in the form of intimidating voters either to vote against their will or not to vote at all, thus taking away the right of free voting from large sections of society and distorting the result thereby.
  - c. Involvement of officials and local administration in subverting the electoral process
  - d. Engineered mistakes in counting of votes
- 7. Criminalisation of the electoral process increasing number of contestants with serious criminal antecedents.
- 8. Divisive and disruptive tendencies including the misuse of religion and caste in the process of political mobilization of group identities on non-ideological lines.
- 9. An ineffective and slow process of dealing with election petitions, rendering the whole process meaningless.
- 10. Fake and non-serious candidates who create major practical difficulties and are also used to indirectly subvert the electoral process.
- 11. Incongruities in delimitation of constituencies resulting in poor representation.
- 12. Problems of instability, hung legislative houses and their relation to the electoral laws and processes.
- 13. Last but not the least, loss of systemic legitimacy due to decay in the standards of political morality and decline in the spirit of service and sacrifice in public life.
- 5.2 Elections in parts of the country have become synonymous with intimidation of voters specially poorer sections, rigging, booth capturing, violence against and even killing of candidates and political workers, connivance of officials at the polling stations and at times a complete hijacking of the polling process by unruly and criminal elements. Unfortunately, over a period of time local police forces have also allegedly become involved in the above by becoming partisan and by being guided by local loyalties, caste considerations, as well as by being easily bribed for connivance. What is disturbing are the sporadic

allegations of even the central forces acting in a partisan way in some places. Reports of above irregularities in the conduct of elections have become so commonplace that these are not news anymore. Many suggestions have been made to address these issues and most relate to implementing our existing rules and laws effectively. But experience has shown that laws in a low accountability society like India are known more for violation than for any degree of compliance.

#### 6. The Suggested Reform Options

- 6.1 The suggestions for reform can generally be placed into three broad categories. The first category attempts to tackle the problems within the boundaries of the current electoral system. The second category goes a bit further and takes a stand that the present electoral system itself needs to be modified. (*The emphasis is on modification or reform and not on altering the basic framework of the system*). Both of these categories have to be dealt with together because there is considerable overlapping between the two and we have to view reform suggestions as an integrated package and not piecemeal.
- 6.2 There is a third approach which seeks to strike at the root of the problem which is that of the terrible high costs of elections and the question of finding legitimate funds for the purpose. The suggestion is to cut down the costs drastically by following the Gandhian principles of decentralization of power down to the grassroots levels and building multitiers of Government from below in a bottom-up instead of the present topdown approach. It is stated by those advocating this approach that the only way to conduct a meaningful electoral exercise in this country is to have direct elections only at local levels with the upper tiers filled by representatives indirectly elected by an electoral college consisting of the representatives manning the lower tiers.

A true democracy as advocated by Gandhi ensures that local, state and national representatives are accountable to the people for local, State and national matters respectively through effective transparency. Such one-to- one accountability may promote responsible politics and attract patriotic and competent professionals and social workers to politics. Our present system based on diffused accountability breeds corruption and attracts self-seekers to politics. For this breed, interests of national development, welfare of the people and needs of god governance take lower priorities, if any.

The elected representative is too far removed from the people as there are an average of one million voters for each Lok-Sabha constituency spread over a large geographical area. To influence the choice of such a large and geographically dispersed number of voters, social action on the part of the candidate is totally inadequate. And, this creates space and scope for using both money and muscle power. It is no surprise therefore that the candidates have to spend huge amounts of money at the time of campaigning to "purchase" the votes of these distant voters. And this is done mostly through a host of intermediary brokers who become the link in this transaction. These huge election expenses breed huge corruption. This also means that the electors are in no position to hold the candidate accountable nor does the candidate consider himself accountable to these people.

6.3 Based on the Indian ethos, Gandhi had advocated a low-expense election system linked with watchdog councils and separate elected chief executives at each local level. He proposed a highly democratic and, what is more important, a highly accountable system. More thought out and more in keeping with the evolution of political culture in our country, many scholars have in recent years adapted these thoughts in their work and advocated a system of direct elections only at the grassroots of the Indian democracy. They propose that without in anyway interfering with the basic structure or features of the Constitution and while fully continuing the parliamentary system, some reforms be brought in the electoral system. Direct elections should be held on the basis of adult franchise at the level of Panchayats and other local bodies. Panchayats and other local bodies could elect the zila parishads and they could together elect the State legislature. These three could elect the Parliament and in the last analysis the four of these could elect the President. The Prime Minister and the Chief Ministers could be elected by the Parliament and the State Legislatures concerned. The President, the Prime Minister and the Chief Ministers in order to be elected should each necessarily secure no less that 50%+1 of the votes cast. Once elected, the Prime Minister or a Chief Minister should be removable only by a constructive vote of no-confidence.

The fact that the directly elected representatives are all at the grassroots level where they are in contact with their electors on a daily basis, would mean that their accountability to the people will always be high. Corruption will not get the kind of boost and inducement that it gets presently because of an unaccountable remote representative doing what he pleases.

- The representatives elected at the grassroots level will also have to win on a 50%+1 vote principle so that their appeal is more universal than parochial. They would then be truly legitimate representatives of their people. In the alternative, at the lowest tier double-member or multiple member constituencies could be considered. Local elections do not entail heavy costs. The cost to political parties of indirect State and national elections will be low. Since the national and State governments will handle only higher-level infrastructure and coordination, indirect elections backed by party primaries will facilitate emergence of the best leadership. The ills in the present "first-past-the-post" system will be eliminated because local governments will handle all social issues and State and national governments shall be accountable to local governments as advocated by Gandhi who will have elected them. This will nurture culture, education and values and gradually eliminate social discords. Also, this election process, it is claimed, has the greatest potential to bring public service spirited and sacrifice oriented people to the fore.
- 6.5 There are strong arguments in favour of this Gandhian model and it would be worthwhile that this option is studied deeply and debated widely.\* Part II, however, discusses some reform options that may be possible and found necessary within the four walls of the existing system of elections.

\* Those oppose to this approach, however feel that it may become easier to purchase/terrorise electors if their number is small and that it would be debatable if the cost of elections would increase or decrease on adoption of the proposed model of elections. They would like it to be examined if increased importance of local elections and small number of electors in the proposed system would lead to high cost of local elections; increased incidents of violence in local elections; and increased incidents of bribery, coercion, intimidation, winning the votes on sectorial considerations of caste, religion, etc. Thus, much can be argued on either side.

#### **PART II**

#### 7. Electoral Rolls and Voter ID

7.1 The beginning of the electoral system is the preparation of electoral rolls. It is, by now, a well-established reality that electoral rolls in India have large-scale errors in them. The Goswami Committee on Electoral Reforms also formally acknowledged it and stated rather tactfully that there were acts of "omissions and commissions" on the part of officials in addition to the flaws in the system itself. An indirect way of stating that the system was being subverted.

The Dinesh Goswami Committee recommended a more stringent punishment for breach of official duty in connection with preparation of electoral rolls (see para 1.3, chapter 4, 'Electoral Rolls' of the Report of the Dinesh Goswami Committee). The said recommendation made by Dinesh Goswami Committee has since been implemented with the enactment of Representation of People's (Amendment) Act, 1996.

Activist organizations like for example the Hyderabad based Lok Satta have conducted sample household surveys and found an incredible 40% to 50% errors in urban electoral rolls. According to them, even a casual glance at electoral rolls in urban areas shows the obvious discrepancies and inaccuracies. Taking advantage of these defects, political parties and influential persons manage large-scale registration of bogus voters, or large-scale deletion of names of "unfriendly" voters. It is quite possible that in the rural areas there may be fewer errors, but informal estimates by most observers put these errors at 15% to 20%. These are all educated guesses and the real position is not known. What is known, however, is that there are serious irregularities and a large number of electorate is disenfranchised partly by default and partly by impersonation that is made easy by the current flawed electoral rolls. Given that large swings in seats that are won are caused by small swings in voting percentages, and again given that the margins of victory are generally narrow, the need to have accurate electoral rolls becomes all the more critical. This apart, electoral rolls are very close to people and the irregularities in them are exposed very quickly at the grassroots level. There have been cases of entire sections of villages disenfranchised leading to immense cynicism. Therefore, the legitimacy of the whole electoral process is compromised because of faulty electoral rolls.

7.2 It is easy to see that any serious attempt at electoral reform in India must tackle the question of faulty electoral rolls at the very outset. If this is set right, at least some of the other problems will thin out. Why are the electoral rolls everywhere full of inaccuracies? Some of it may be the result of inefficiency and a flawed system but certainly, as pointed out by the Goswami Committee, some of it is also the result of purposeful tampering which may happen due to partisan attitude of the local officials who may have their own local affinities and/or may be bought over by vested interests. The many rules and laws to punish erring officials in this respect have been totally ineffective. Recognising this, the Goswami Committee had recommended that more stringent punishment should be provided for breach of official

duty in this regard. While commending the 1996 Amendment to RPA we need to recognize that punishment is not a substitute for systemic corrections.

Basically we should have a reasonably fool proof method of preparing the electoral roll right at the lowest constituency of a voter and we should supplement this further by creating a foolproof voter ID. And both should be related to each other. The benefits of this exercise at the bottom level of our democracy would be immediate in the sense that it would serve the objective of contributing to cleaning up the electoral process and curbing impersonation and rigging. In the long run, it would create widespread belief in the fairness of our electoral process thereby providing it a high degree of institutional legitimacy. We would do well to remember that significant political change happens at the lower levels first and only then spreads to higher levels.

- 7.3 The Goswami Committee had suggested that Post offices should be made the focal point of preparation and maintenance of electoral rolls as well as keeping of electoral rolls up to date and the upkeep of records. This may or may not be the solution particularly because in this case the responsibility is diffused over different organisations, which usually makes it nobody's responsibility. If there is non-compliance, there is no way of pinning it on any one organisation because there will always be insurmountable problems of coordination and there will be no way of taking any stringent action against anyone. The work will automatically stabilize at a low level of efficiency. Also, post offices today do not enjoy the credibility that they did earlier. Their efficiency stands seriously eroded.
- 7.4 In today's technological age we should not be talking about a generally antiquated post office structure of the country, where government servants work to their own notions of efficiency. Given the technology today, it is not a difficult task to create a good scheme of things, systemically sound, for the preparation and maintenance of electoral rolls and voter ID cards. The Election Commission says it is alive to these problems and in May 2000 it has issued instructions for a new voter ID card numbering system with a unique code for each of the 4072 assembly constituencies of the country. Some of what is suggested below may be already at least partially in the action pipeline by the Election Commission. To take the scheme of things a few logical steps forward, it is felt that the effort should not limit itself to Assembly constituencies and through them to Parliament constituencies only.
- 7.5 In this scheme of things, it is most essential that there is a coordinated effort at preparing accurate electoral rolls beginning at the lowest constituency that a voter belongs to. If this is done well, everything else will fall into place. At the moment the EC is responsible for preparing the electoral rolls for assembly and parliamentary constituencies. The State Election Commissioners are responsible for electoral rolls for local body elections. In some States, the EC and State Election Commissioners have agreed to coordinate the preparation of electoral rolls. This is as it should be. There should be no duplication of effort and a single exercise should be enough for preparing electoral rolls covering the lowest to the highest constituency that a voter belongs to. This makes perfect administrative sense. The task could be handled by the E.C. or by the SECs or by the two in coordination. This means that at the level of gram panchayat (or the relevant local level), a voter must have his/her name properly placed on the electoral roll. This would automatically identify the voter to be a part of the electoral roll of the assembly constituency, which contains this particular panchayat. Likewise, the voter would be automatically identified on the electoral roll of a particular Lok Sabha constituency, in which both his assembly constituency and panchayat are included. In addition the identity of the voter could easily be linked to his polling station.

- The electoral rolls should be updated constantly and not just at election time. Every 1<sup>st</sup> of April, the electoral roll as of previous 31<sup>st</sup> December should be made available. This information should be posted on the web site of the Election Commission and CD ROMs should be available to all political parties or anyone interested, at a reasonable price. In any case, the cost of this will only be a fraction of a printed list. (It is understood that this has been already initiated by the EC). Prior to elections these rolls should be printed and publicly displayed at the post offices in each constituency, as well as at the panchayats or relevant constituency HQs. This would improve public access to this information which today, even though theoretically available, is very hard to get in practice. As corrections take place, the rolls would be updated through addendums on the web and therefore be available straightaway to interested parties. At the time of elections it is these latest rolls that will be made available at polling stations. We may use the help of post offices covering various polling stations in preparation of these rolls as well as to display and make available to general public these rolls at election time, but the responsibility for accurate execution will remain with the EC/SEC.
- 7.7 Electoral rolls are intrinsically linked to the question of Voter ID. Election Commission is said to have taken action to help in issuing of proper voter ID cards in various States and these are reportedly at varying stages of completion in most States at the moment. The pity is that these have been issued to an old design that does not create a unique ID number for each voter. The new cards to be issued now will incorporate the constituency code as designed by the EC but as mentioned earlier this is an assembly constituency upward exercise only. It appears from the records at the EC that about 2/3<sup>rd</sup> of the voters in the entire country have already been issued the old voter ID cards. Haryana with a reported 88% and Bihar with a reported 37% are at the head and the tail of the table of performance of all States in this regard. The exercise for identification of voters is said to have worked well in the last elections in Haryana where some identification document was made mandatory for voting. Most, though not all, voters brought their voter ID cards.
- The Goswami Committee had recommended a scheme of a multi purpose photo identity card in coordination with other ministries and government departments so that the possession of this card would become compulsory for all adult citizens. In their view, this citizenship card could be used as an ID for many benefits that are provided by government agencies. For example the issuance of a ration card, a passport, driving licence, any agricultural inputs that are distributed either free or at a subsidized rate, telephones for individuals, applications for a government or even private sector jobs, admission of wards to schools or colleges, for opening bank accounts, for transfer of one's property and many such things. In other words, the possession of this identity card would be in the citizen's own interest and therefore he/she would make sure that this was applied for in the proper format. Because the present voter ID card, in various stages of preparation in different States, is not a multipurpose card, whatever number of cards have been issued, further issue of the same should be put on a hold until these are redesigned in the fashion outlined below. After all the remaining cards are issued, the older ones should also be replaced over a period of time.
- 7.9 This ID card apart from all necessary personal details should list one visible identification mark. This is necessary as with age the photo can look very different after a while. If it is an old photograph then sometimes the likeness is missing. Also a visible identification mark is difficult to reproduce even if the photograph is fraudulently changed on the card. For an electorate of about 600 million on an all-India basis, an automated and well-designed online system, broken down to district level, can be created without much hassle. As already stated, the basic work in this direction has been done by the EC, so the

learning curve is already favourable. It just needs to be extended to the lowest level constituency. PRIs and local post offices should be involved to help with the creation and distribution of these IDs, but only to help not to control. When the ID is right at the Panchayat level, it will be by design, right for each higher constituency.

7.10 But, of course, if the card is multipurpose and required compulsorily, the implemen-tation of this suggestion would also make it obligatory for the government to create an agency that would do this job in a citizen friendly way. The idea here is not to create one more agency, which can extort money from the hapless citizen just to issue him/her the ID card. This is a real possibility if we have to go by our experience of the last few decades, which indicates that even for a ration card a citizen, particularly from lower economic classes, must pay money. It is better to recognize it at the outset and work our way around it.

This job may be carried out by a professional agency/ies appointed by the Election Commission. There should be a pre-qualified consultancy company appointed to draw up specifications in consultation with the EC. This pre-qualified consultant would also oversee that the contracted companies do their job efficiently. When private agencies are doing this job and persons responsible can be held accountable for not doing it accurately, the results will contain only a tiny percent of acceptable human errors. The database containing these electoral rolls would be centrally computerized by the EC (this is already being done) and each Voter would have a unique bar-coded ID number. The card would also have a number/code that would indicate the holder's base constituency e.g., the panchayat level or the relevant local constituency, leading to the next higher level of constituencies till the parliamentary constituency. Any change of address would automatically change everything else except his unique ID Number. This ID number would be for life and in the long run the best bet against any impersonation. The consultancy organization and through it the EC would maintain a database of all polling stations with their respective association to the relevant constituency i.e., Panchayat, Nagar-Palika, Municipal Corporation, Assembly or Parliament. With technology available today this can be easily done. There is enough expertise available within the Election Commission, if we go by their web site, to guide this exercise. In any case India is in the forefront of information technology and this is an easy job. The first time exercise may be a large one but subsequently it will fall into a routine.

- 7.11 Like in the USA, the penalty for false declaration for this purpose, or any tampering with the card or impersonation based on a stolen or fraudulently prepared card should be heavy with a prompt mandatory prison sentence and a heavy fine. The law should take this into account. If it is a multipurpose card, it may even be feasible to charge a small amount for its issuance, say Rs. 10 in urban areas and Rs. 5 in rural areas. This would make it partly self-financing and would add personal value leading to voters taking more care of it rather than keep applying for duplicates.
- 7.12 The benefits of a ID card designed in a technology-friendly way are immeasurable because in future it might even be possible to have hand held devices at each polling station, beginning with sensitive constituencies straightaway, which would eliminate any invalid card automatically. This would include any and all fraudulent duplicates because the ID card numbers will never match. There is already a high degree of urbanization in India and in all likelihood it will accelerate. All changes of constituencies for adults, moving from rural to urban areas or from one place to another as economic opportunities change within regions, will become easy with every citizen having an ID with a unique number.

- 7.13 An extension of the arguments above is that all elections should be under an integra-ted institutional electoral machinery. The local level elections have been made the responsibility of State Election Commissioners. And, different States have different rules of the game. This may need to be reviewed because in reality the local elections are a lot more important for cultivating our grassroots democracy. If democracy is subverted at the local level, it is subverted all the way up. We also need to remember that it is the local elections that really can make a difference to people's lives. The fear of going to polling stations with an independent mind and free spirit must be eradicated first of all at this local level. Only then can we remove it for other far removed elections.
- 7.14 The impact of proper electoral rolls and voter ID together with Electronic Voting Machines (EVMs) will be first felt at the local level and will help create a level playing ground for State and national elections. It will send a message through the system that the country takes all electoral exercises seriously, which are by definition designed to give people voice.

#### 8. Electronic Voting Machines

8.1 Introduction of Electronic Voting Machines in all constituencies to counter the possibilities of booth capturing may deserve consideration. In case of the sensitive constituencies particularly, this could be done straightaway. It is suggested that as a matter of policy, the use of EVMs should be increased at as rapid a rate as possible. The movement in this direction has already started as a result of the EC's initiative and EVMs are already being used successfully in limited constituencies and all bye-elections. Any doubts about this technology were amply removed during the deliberations of the Goswami Committee. Not only were the EVMs satisfactorily demonstrated to all politician members, several electronic experts of the Government of India also testified that the machines could be used at our elections without any misgivings. The advantages of EVMs in preventing large-scale rigging are quite apparent as the machine locks up and will permit only one hit every so many seconds. Currently this has been set at five seconds but it can easily be changed if so required making the process of even keying in a few bogus votes rather time-consuming at each polling station. This by itself would prevent rigging on a large-scale due to time constraints. This is borne out by ground level experience wherever these EVMs have been used in urban and in rural areas. This also makes counting easy and non-contestable and theoretically the results could be available within a very short time if the system wanted to make prompt announcements of the winning candidates.

#### 9. Booth Capturing and Rigging

9.1 On the questions of booth capturing, rigging and intimidation of the voters, the proposals of the Goswami Committee to the effect that EC should be empowered to take more stringent action should be accepted and implemented in full.

Vide Representation of People (Amendment) Act, 1996, in addition to returning officers, observers appointed by the Election Commission of India have also been empowered to send report to the Election Commission in respect of booth capturing, etc., and the Election Commission authorized to issue appropriate directions for countermanding the elections or order repelling in certain polling stations where booth capturing has taken place, on the basis of such reports (see Section 20B of R.P. Act, 1951).

Other proposals of the Committee included the following:

- (i) Under section 58A of the Act, the Election Commission should not only be empowered to countermand the election and order a fresh election as now provided under the law, but also should be empowered to declare the earlier poll to be void and order only a re-poll in the entire constituency, instead of a re-election there, depending on the nature and seriousness of each case.
- (ii) Election Commission may also be empowered to initiate investigations of booth capturing and other violations of the electoral law through the Central or State police investigating agency and/or by the establishment of special courts and/or by appointment of public prosecutors.

To further discourage booth capturing/the EC might consider having some form of tamper-proof video cameras or surveillance equipment as a deterrent in sensitive areas. But, if this is done, the punishment to offenders should be swift and heavy.

#### 10. President's Rule during Elections

10.1 Chief Election Commissioner Shri Gill has for sometime been suggesting that in order to free the electoral processes from the partisan influence of political parties in power and the misuse by them of official machinery in the States, President's rule should be promulgated over all the States for the duration of elections, say for about two months. Shri Gill perhaps has the Bangladesh experience in view. The analogy however is phoney. (1) There is no provision for President's rule over India. (2) President's rule over the States would in effect mean removal of the elected Government of the majority party in the State and in its place rule by the Government or the party or parties in power at the Union level acting through Governors. (3) Nominated Governors acting at the behest of the Government in Delhi are not likely to be more impartial or above board. Before any such proposals can even be considered it may be necessary to review the procedure and criteria for appointment of Governors. (4) Absolute power in any hands is bad. The proposals of the Chief Election Commissioner, pushed to their logical conclusions, might imply that – with the President's rule imposed during the elections all over the country – the primacy of the powers of the Chief Election Commissioner, though technically confined to election process, might tend towards its own ascendancy in the governing process. These possible consequences might have to be contemplated before any such proposal is accepted. However, to the extent of making the power of

superintendence of the Chief Election Commissioner effective to ensure the purity of the electoral process, appropriate alternative proposals need to be examined.

#### 11. Communal and Caste Hatred

\_

11.1 Campaigns which are crafted to create or exacerbate tensions between communities and/or to incite feelings of hatred on the basis of caste, community, religion, race, or language attract disqualification at present but effective implementation of laws is lacking. This deserves the highest degree of attention and in addition these offences should be punishable with mandatory imprisonment for three years instead of discretionary as currently provided under section 125 of Representation of the People Act, 1951. This should be within the powers of special courts for election petitions proposed later in this paper. However, if the suggestion to only have winning candidates on the basis of 50%+1 vote also made elsewhere in this paper is accepted, candidates and political parties would have to broaden their appeal and in their own self-interest their agenda and rhetoric will change.

#### 12. Use of Muscle Power

\_

12.1 To curb muscle power, it is important that fire-arms are not allowed to be carried on polling days anywhere in the vicinity of the polling stations. Not only the present law in this respect which makes it a cognizable offence needs to be effectively implemented, but imprisonment in this case should be made mandatory and stiff. The Election Commission should increase the number of observers in sensitive constituencies and take rapid action on their request under Section 20B of the RPA as amended in 1996.

#### 13. Criminalisation of the electoral process

13.1 "A candidate contesting in Bihar has 174 criminal cases against him and he is on the most wanted list not only in Bihar but in Delhi, Mumbai and Uttar Pradesh. Yet flouting all rules and regulations he is openly campaigning" ...... "a sitting MLA is now contesting as an independent while he is still serving a life term in jail. He was convicted in a kidnapping case but an appeal has been entered in the high court." (*Times of India*, 11.2.2000).

The above is just one of the many "no longer shocking" quotations from a newspaper with regard to well-known criminals contesting elections with impunity. Due to reasons that need not be listed here, politics and therefore elections in India have progressively attracted criminal elements. During the election period, particularly in the states of Bihar and U.P., newspapers are usually full of information about the number of criminals in the field sponsored by every party. It is a disgrace for the country that several hardened criminals who may have many cases of murder, rape and dacoity against them are actually occupying the seats in the highest representative forums of this country namely the State assemblies and the Lok Sabha.

- Vohra Committee appointed by the Government had stated in strong terms that the nexus between crime syndicates and political personalities was very deep. According to the CBI report to the Vohra Committee: "all over India, crime syndicates have become a law unto themselves." ..... "Even in the smaller towns and rural areas, muscle-men have become the order of the day. Hired assassins have become part of these organizations. The nexus between the criminal gangs, police, bureaucracy and politicians has come out clearly in various parts of the country. The existing criminal justice system, which was essentially designed to deal with the individual offences/crimes, is unable to deal with the activities of the Mafia; the provisions of law in regard to economic offences are weak; there are insurmountable legal difficulties in attaching/confiscation of the property acquired through Mafia activities". The committee quoted other agencies to state that the Mafia network is "virtually running a parallel government, pushing the State apparatus into irrelevance." The report also says "in certain States like Bihar, Haryana and Uttar Pradesh, these gangs enjoy the patronage of local politicians cutting across party lines and the protection of the functionaries. Some political leaders become the leaders of these gangs/armed senas and over the years get themselves elected to local bodies, State assemblies and national parliament. Resultantly, such elements have acquired considerable political clout seriously jeopardizing the smooth functioning of the administration and the safety of life and property of the common man causing a sense of despair and alienation among people."
- 13.3 The visible presence of many criminals is in fact a very large factor in the loss of legitimacy for politicians as a whole. This is also extremely dangerous for the country because apart from distorting the political culture of the country, criminal elements progressively get to influence leadership and governance. The spectacular success of some criminals in politics invites emulation. The signal to the society by such a process is that it is acceptable to muscle your way through everything because in the last analysis the system rewards you. A petty *dada* soon becomes a respectable and feared representative of the people. And many become ministers with power to distribute spoils and parade themselves as rulers. It is a surefire recipe for long-term disaster.
- 13.4 Although the exact numbers of criminals in political positions are not known, the EC at one time was reported to have stated that the number of candidates with criminal records who contested Lok Sabha 1998 elections was around 1500 out of a total of 13952. They were under prosecution for crimes like murder, dacoity, rape, theft and extortion. As many as 820 of these 1500, came from Bihar and U.P. If the objective of this public statement was to even moderately influence political parties to stay away from criminals, the EC failed because parties simply shrugged off this information and continued to induct criminals. Of course, the *raison d'être* being that it was these criminals who the parties thought could win the election for them.
- 13.5 From the side of the administration there has been a half-hearted attempt to stop these criminals because of the fact that all political parties use these criminals in their attempt to ensure themselves a certain number of seats in the State Legislative Assemblies as well as in the Lok Sabha. But this issue really needs to be tackled head-on. The Law Commission suggests unambiguously that if charges relating to certain crimes have been framed by a competent court against a person then this particular person should not be permitted to contest elections. This suggestion may pose problems of misuse but it needs to be considered, may be with some modifications.

- 13.6 There is a school of thought that fears that such a regulation might be used against innocent candidates who are perceived to be a threat to those in power. Also, fears are expressed that such regulations might be used against dalits and members of other socially backward and poor communities or against political workers participating in movements and agitations. Given India's record of corruption, it is conceivable that false framing of charges may happen. Therefore, a suggestion of having special electoral courts set up by the Election Commission for pronouncing summary decisions in regard to eligibility may be considered. If there is a candidate against whom charges have been framed by the police and he wishes to contest an election, he may take the matter to this special electoral court. The decision need have no bearing on the actual case, which as we know might go on for years. This may help to keep habitual and hardened criminals away. But, the suggestion merits further discussion from a judicial point of view.
- 13.7 In 1997, The EC issued an order that candidates for election to State Assemblies and Parliament need to submit an affidavit about their convictions in cases covered by Section 8 of the Representation of the People Act 1951. The EC held that even if the trial court had convicted the candidate, this was enough to attract disqualification. But there are other issues. The Election Commission wrote a letter to the Prime Minister in September 1997 that there were grave incongruities in the existing provisions of sub-sections (1), (2) and (3) of the said Section 8 of the Representation of the People Act, 1951, illustrating the case of a rapist, convicted and sentenced to ten years imprisonment, being disqualified only for six years under sub-section (1) and being free to contest elections, even while in prison serving the last four years of his sentence. The Commission had suggested that the law may be simplified by amending said Section 8 to provide that whoever is convicted of any offence by a Court of law and sentenced to imprisonment for six months or more should be debarred from contesting elections, for a period totalling the sentence imposed plus an additional six years. This suggestion has been supported by several other organisations and concerned citizens and therefore merits full consideration.
- 13.8 Currently, if a member of any House is convicted, there is no action for three months and if the case goes for an appeal within this time, then no action is taken till the appeal is disposed off. This may not be very justified. If an elected representative gets convicted on charges related to specific crimes, he should be required to withdraw until he is cleared. It is also worth considering that when political parties are seen to abet criminalization by fielding criminals, there should be some provisions to enable action against them including their derecognition.

#### 14. Election expenditure – the money power

- 14.1 This is one of the most critical problems facing the Indian electoral system. As against the limits prescribed by our electoral laws, the campaign expenditure by candidates is in the range of about twenty to thirty times the said limits. As a result contesting elections is becoming a very costly affair, which keeps many good candidates out and it also creates a high degree of compulsion for corruption in the political arena. This has progressively polluted our entire system. Corruption, because it erodes performance, becomes one of the leading reasons for non-performance and compromised governance in the country.
- 14.2 The sources of some of the election funds are believed to be unaccounted criminal money in return for protection, unaccounted funds from business groups who expect a high return on this

investment, kickbacks or commissions on contracts etc. No matter how we look at it, citizens are directly affected by it because apart from compromised governance, the huge money spent on elections pushes up the cost of everything in the country. It also leads to unbridled corruption and the consequences of wide spread corruption are even more serious than many imagine. When people find progressively that they are trapped in a corrupt environment of no hope, this will provide a possible burning ground that can ignite given a spark. Electoral compulsions for funds are really the foundation of this whole super structure of corruption.

- 14.3 In the ultimate analysis, the reality seems to be that political parties and serious contenders have a single point agenda "to win" and then to remain in power. Everything else, whether issues of good governance or even long term national interest, come second. Once we accept this, we realize that political parties as well as candidates will take all those actions that contribute to this objective. Both political parties and political candidates, in order to win, will do all they can and all that the system will permit them to do. Political parties and candidates have found that by spending money on intermediaries to buy votes, by distributing liquor and other goodies, by directly bribing officials, and by patronizing, through the spending of money, most rowdies and "goondas" of the locality, their chances to win become better. This is what has become the norm therefore. They do this, however, because the system, directly or indirectly, permits them to collect a far greater sum of money if they win the election. Therefore, the money spent on elections is like a mandatory investment. In the eventual analysis, costs can only be controlled if we control the way in which politicians can generate money through corrupt means once they are in power. If this is not entirely possible within the current scenario, then whatever rules and regulations we bring about can only have a limited influence toward achievement of this objective.
- 14.4 The question is how do we go about reducing the role that money can play? The answer to this one is not easy. The fact is that political parties need tons of funds for political activity, which includes campaigning for elections. Political parties should have legitimate sources of these funds. If they don't have these funds legitimately and then if (and this is the critical part) **the system permits them to do so**, they will find illegitimate funds. This is what has been happening in India and with illegitimate funding the spending has also been comparatively limitless. One party started it but others soon caught on. However, it is also true that if the system did not permit the kind of spending that is happening, the various candidates would have found their equilibrium at a much lower level.
- 14.5 Various attempts have been made in the past to regulate this expense; as well as various suggestions keep coming through in this regard. The primary suggestions are two-fold: first set relates to fixing "more reasonable limits" for campaign expenditure. The argument is that election campaigning costs money. It is best for us to recognize this and estimate what would be reasonable costs taking everything into account – the need for public meetings, handouts, election workers, agents, posters, vehicles, staff movement, loudspeakers and microphones and communications etc. If, the argument goes, we fix "reasonable" limits for all of this, then the candidates would not have to spend more than these amounts that are permitted. There would be no need for illegal spending. This suggestion has been made by all - the Goswami Committee, the Indrajit Gupta Committee, the Law Commission as well as a number of other organisations. In fact, the limits have been raised to Rs.15,00,000 for most Lok Sabha (compared to Rs.4,50,000 before) and Rs.6,00,000 (compared to 1,50,000 before) for most assembly constituencies. These limits also may need to be continuously under review by the Election Commission and perhaps be linked to the cost of living index. But, the basic question will always arise that if a Lok Sabha election costs upwards of a crore then how does fixing the limit at 15 lakhs help? And in any case where is even this 15 lakhs going to come from? That means there must be an active plan to reduce the cost of election to this magical figure of 15 lakhs. But clearly an approach such as this has to be also

backed up by a strong deterrent against overstepping the limits sanctioned. On this there is not much action.

14.6 The other problem is that the present rules have a significant loophole in the shape of explanation 1 to section 77(1) of the Representation of the People Act 1951, under which the amounts spent by persons other than the candidate and his agent themselves, are not counted in his election expenses. This means that all extra expenditure, even when known and proven, can be shown to have been incurred by the party or by any friends and it remains outside of the enforceable limits. Even the Supreme Court has commented that this needed to be changed. However, this remains as it was. This anomaly should be immediately removed. For, in any case the returns of election expenses filed now are almost invariably false and there is hardly any way the prescribed limits can be really enforced even though the Supreme Court has laid on the candidate the onus to prove that the extra expenditure was not from his funds.

The second set of suggestions is that political parties as well as individual candidates should be subject to a proper audit of the amounts they receive and spend. At the end of the election each candidate should submit an audited statement of receipts and expenses, head-wise. Any violation or misreporting should be dealt with strongly. These two suggestions have also received agreement from most activists and non-governmental organisations. Most persons recommend that these be implemented.

14.7 The Indrajit Gupta Committee on State Funding of Elections portrays a third set of suggestions. According to them, there should be at least a partial though non-cash state funding of elections. Theoretically, at least, it means that the candidates and parties have to spend less for campaigning with the state taking care of some aspects. Whatever levels of permissible expenditure we may fix, unless we have a) a reasonably foolproof method of enforcing these and b) to take action when these are violated. these exercises may turn out to be meaningless. At the current moment we do not seem to have any foolproof mechanism. Also for obvious reasons, the political will to enforce this appears to be missing. Regarding partial state funding, till such time that there is an effective systemic acceptance of full audit of party funds including a full audit of campaign funds, deletion of explanation 1 to section 77(1) of the Representation of People Act 1951, a foolproof mechanism to deter expenditure violations, and until the government is convinced that these improvements have been institutionalised and are no longer being breached, the question of state funding should not even arise. The Law Commission in their report have voiced similar sentiments. To quote them, "We are, therefore, of the opinion that the proposals relating to state funding contained in the Indrajit Gupta Committee Report should be implemented only after or simultaneously with the implementation of the provisions contained in this report relating to political parties viz., deletion of Explanation 1 to Section 77, maintenance of accounts and their submission etc., and the provisions governing the functioning of political parties contained in chapters I and II of Part IV and chapter I of Part III. The funding even if partial, should never be resorted to unless the other provisions mentioned aforesaid are implemented lest the very idea may prove counter-productive and may defeat the very object underlying the idea of state funding of elections." If any state funding is permitted without the above it simply means an additional burden on the state exchequer and the taxpayers. And, for no particular public or systemic benefit whatsoever. Political parties and candidates will happily accept this additional bounty and still continue to spend whatever else they perceive is required by the competitive ground realities in order to win elections. If they get elected, they find ways to repay it many times over.

- 14.8 Another view on state funding is that a national election fund should be created out of the consolidated fund of India in order to specifically subsidize election expenses and more generally to support legitimate political activity. The suggestion is to pay at the rate of Rs. 5 or 10 for each vote polled by a political party in any constituency provided they have polled at least 2 % of the votes cast. It should be compulsory to get audited for the use of this fund and to spend at least half of this amount on election campaign. Parties which do not hold internal elections to its highest decision making body should be ineligible for this fund. The legitimacy of any such suggestion may be extremely doubtful. In any case the necessary control mechanisms simply do not exist.
- 14.9 Sensibly enough, an indirect way of state funding has in fact already been put into practice in the form of giving recognized political parties far greater time, free of any charge, on equitable basis on State owned television to use for their election campaigning at the time of general elections. But this does not seem to have helped in reducing any campaign expenditure.
- 14.10 The situation can be helped only by bringing transparency in this whole exercise. Transparency fights corruption and deviant behaviour. We strongly feel that we need to create more and more transparency in the receipt and spending of election expenses. It is a bit odd that while we do talk about the expenditure statement from the candidate, we do not ask for the source of this money.
- The Goswami Committee, for reasons that appear more political that economic, recommended that there should be a ban on any corporate or company donations to political parties or political candidates. The only purpose a recommendation or rule of this kind serves is that it drives contributions underground. Political parties need money and this money is going to be generated one way or another. If through our misguided rules and regulations we block legal and more transparent sources of funding, we can be totally sure that illegal and non-transparent channels will immediately open up and substitute for the legal ones. There may be no justification to ban corporate contributions including contributions from trade unions and professional associations. In fact, these should be permitted within the limits that already exist. The effort should be to make them transparent. Thus, all donations and contributions should be allowed legally, subject to over all limits, as was the case prior to 1985. In fact corporate donations should be encouraged by making them tax exempt within certain limits so that maximum funds become visible. For example, tax exemptions should be limited to say 25,000 for individuals and 10,00,000 for companies provided that the contributions are made to party funds and not to individuals. In the case of corporate contributions, the Board of Directors may approve up to say 1,00,000 and anything over this amount may be approved by the shareholders. Political funding should be separate head in the accounts and annual report of the company. This will ensure transparency. The tax loss to the state should be treated as partial state funding of the electoral process. The more we push contributions above ground into public eye, the better control we will have in the end. There may be a clear rule that all political party accounts, much like the accounts of a public company, should be published yearly with complete disclosure under pre-determined account heads. Failure to do so should invite action including de-recognition. Also it may be made obligatory for campaign expense accounts - both receipts and expenses - of all candidates being made public in their constituencies. In addition, a full audit should not only be mandatory but it should be enforced by Election Commission by appointing a council of at least two auditors say for 10 constituencies each. The funding issue is quite universal and almost everywhere including U.K. and U.S.A. the debate on this has focused on a high level of transparency as the only long term effective instrument. It is felt that only transparency can create a strong public opinion or a possibility of public censure and as a result have a moderating influence on excessive or devious political sources or application of funds.

- 14.12 Transparency means that both, the means of finance as well as where these have been spent are listed out in an audited statement. If we can make the politicians list the sources of their revenue, this can be a damper because each contribution that they show can be checked back by the income tax authorities. In the first instance there will be much resistance to this idea both from the politicians and also from the business. What if they have contributed to the wrong party? The opponent who wins might make their life miserable. But over a period of time, this may settle down and the long-term effect may be beneficial. Also instead of looking at creating more rules and regulations for monitoring electoral expenses, there should be a serious attempt at reducing election expenses and this can be done by perhaps changing the ground rules for electoral campaigns partly by encouraging the use of electronic and digital technology to campaign at state cost and simultaneously by totally and effectively banning other overt and wasteful *tamashaas* of campaigning including the use of auto-traffic to ferry people to election rallies of any kind. The maximum money is spent by parties to ensure attendance for their so-called popular rallies. It should be possible to stop this by common agreement between the political parties/candidates or by law. This apart, the Law Commission and many others have suggested that some reasonable restrictions should be placed on the following:
  - 1. Wall writings
  - 2. Display of cut-outs, hoardings and banners
  - 3. Hoisting of flags (except at party officers, public meetings and other specified places)
  - 4. Use of more than a specified number of vehicles for election campaign and for processions
  - 5. Announcements or publicity by more than a specified number of moving vehicles
  - 6. Holding of public meetings beyond the specified hours
  - 7. Display of posters at places, other than those specified by the district/electoral authorities.
- 14.13 It is said that strong penalities are already provided for violations of expenditure ceilings under the RPA, 1951 and that most of the above points are generally covered by the model code of conduct and instructions of E.C. and can be implemented as the EC deems fit. As long these are the same for all candidates, the ground realities will adjust to them. But, the costs of elections can only come down if the people so elected are unable to make money out of their positions. This would require reform in other and more critical areas.
- 14.14 All the suggestions relating to rules and regulations for controlling political funding may come to naught unless we have an effective mechanism for imposing these rules and an effective ability to hand over deterrent punishment even leading to complete disqualification in case of transgression. Regrettably, our experience of fifty years has taught us that rules and regulations are known more for violation than for compliance. Finally, suggestions for reducing the cost of elections, for state funding etc. cannot be considered without first considering reforms in the system and structure of political parties, reduction in the number of parties, role of independents etc.

(Please see the consultation paper on Political Parties)

#### 15. Disqualification on ground of corrupt practices – election petitions

- 15.1 The Representation of the People's Act 1951, Section 8A, provides for disqualifyca-tion on ground of corrupt practices. The current practice is that once the High Court hands out the judgement on an election petition holding the candidate guilty of corrupt practices, the case goes to the Secretary of the concerned State Legislature or the Secretary General Lok Sabha or Rajya Sabha, as the case may be. It is then forwarded to the President who in turn forwards it to the EC. Only then does the EC get jurisdiction to tender its opinion to the President based on which the disqualification order is issued. The EC has suggested that the President should determine the period of disqualification on the direct opinion of the EC and avoid the delay currently experienced. This can be done by resorting to the position before the 1975 amendment to RPA, 1951.
- The High Court is expected to give the judgement on all election petitions within 6 months, which in itself is quite a long time. In actual practice, there is quite some delay from the High Court in delivering of these judgements. Out of a total of 81 election petitions pertaining to the 1998 State Assemblies elections, 61 (75%) are still pending. In the opinion of many activists and eminent persons, all election related petitions should be heard by a separate judicial set up as suggested in the previous section, and these petitions should be decided within a time bound period by dedicated benches of those special electoral courts. If so, much of the present in-built delays will be taken care of. At the moment election petitions can remain pending for years together. There are many cases where the petition is not decided within the term of the house after which it has lost most of its significance apart from having subverted the rules and law in this regard. For example, there were 49 petitions relating to 1996 Lok Sabha. Of these 13 (27%) are still pending four years later. Of the 52 petitions relating to Lok Sabha 1998, 13 (25%) are pending as on date. For the Lok Sabha 1999, out of 64 petitions, 62 (97%) are still pending and 100% of all State Assembly petitions of 1999 are pending, indicating that in about one year hardly anything has moved. Other data relating both to Lok Sabha and State Assemblies is provided in the table below:

#### **DATA ON ELECTION PETITIONS PENDING**

Sr. no.	Election held	No. of election petitions filed	No. of election petitions pending	Percent pending
1	Lok-Sabha 1999	64	62	96.88%
2	Lok-Sabha 1998	49	13	26.53%
3	Lok-Sabha 1996	52	13	25.00%
4	Lok-Sabha 1991	86	15	17.44%
	State Assemblies 2000			
5	Bihar 2000	12	12	100.00%
	State Assemblies 1999			
6	Andhra Pradesh	25	25	100.00%
7	Karnataka	26	26	100.00%
8	Maharashtra	32	32	100.00%
9	Arunachal Pradesh	2	2	100.00%
	State Assemblies 1998			
10	Madhya Pradesh	42	32	76.19%
11	Rajasthan	11	11	100.00%
12	Delhi	4	4	100.00%
13	Meghalaya	2	2	100.00%
14	Himachal Pradesh	10	5	50.00%
15	Gujarat	12	7	58.33%
	State Assemblies 1996			
16	Assam	11	4	36.36%
17	Haryana	20	5	25.00%
18	Kerala	17	11	64.71%
19	Tamilnadu	8	6	75.00%
20	Pondicherry	3	3	100.00%
21	West Bengal	22	17	77.27%

**Source:** Election Commission records

#### 16. The Question Of Representation And Winning On Minority Vote

16.1 The multiplicity of political parties, combined with our Westminster based first-past-the-post system results in a majority of legislators and parliamentarians getting elected on a minority vote. In other words, they usually win by obtaining less than 50% of the votes cast *i.e.* with more votes cast against them than in their favour. There are States where 85% to 90% of the legislators have won on a minority vote (*i.e.*, by having obtained less than 50% of the votes cast). In many cases candidates have won by getting less than 20% of the total votes cast in their constituency. To quote a few examples: in Uttar Pradesh, over the last three assembly elections an average of only 11% legislators won on a majority

vote. In other words, almost 90% legislators won on a minority vote. The same proportion for Bihar is 18% and 82%; for Madhya Pradesh it is 40% and 60%; for Assam 29% and 71% and for Karnataka 31% and 69%. Only Tamilnadu displays a different characteristic where a large proportion of legislators have won on a majority vote –1991 - 90%, 1985 - 83%.

At the national level, the proportion of MPs who have won on a minority vote is over 67% at an average for the last three Lok Sabha elections. Three years data for Lok Sabha and for some States is appended. It has taken into account at least three recent elections for a number of sample States which give a fairly representative picture on an all-India basis. This means that at an average, at the very least, two-thirds of our legislators all over India win on the basis of a minority vote.

16.2 In the first place, in a hugely divergent society such as ours, this has created a vested interest for political parties to progressively appeal to narrower loyalties. Clearly, if a candidate can win on less than one-third share of the votes polled, he does not need to generate a wider appeal. In the long-term, this has even more serious consequences for India, as the existing cleavages will only deepen thus dividing the society further. We have certainly seen it on the communal and caste fronts. By making caste and community a factor in political power play, we have made the divide even wider and deeper in the Indian society and made it nearly impossible for Babasaheb Dr. Ambedkar's vision and wish of a casteless and classless society ever coming true.

Secondly, given that we have territorial constituencies from which voters elect a representative, it is strange that most people of the constituency do not vote for a particular candidate yet it is he who becomes their representative. A question can arise: whose representatives are such candidates when a majority of voters did not want them?

- 16.3 The seriousness of this issue has generated suggestions from many quarters focused primarily on two possibilities. The first follows the list system somewhat along the lines of the German Bundestag whereby recognized political parties, in addition to winning seats on the FPTP system, get a further number of seats based on the number of votes polled by them. In the second approach many eminent persons have suggested that we should only have representatives who win on the basis of 50%+1 vote. If, in the first round, nobody gets over 50%, then there should be a run-off contest between the top two candidates so that one of them will win on the basis of over 50% of the votes polled. To save on the cost and trouble of a run-off, another suggestion made is that of each voter being asked to give an alternative vote so that in case of no one getting 50+ votes in the first count, the alternative votes get counted. With EVMs and technology available now counting of alternative votes need cause no delay or other problem.
- 16.4 One major change proposed by the Law Commission was the "list system" in addition to the "first-past-the-post-system" being followed presently. The objective was to generate better representation by providing seats to recognized political parties in proportion to the votes obtained by them. It was suggested that the number of MPs in Lok Sabha should be increased by 25% and this additional number of MPs should be made up of candidates pre-nominated by political parties and the number should be in

accordance with their share of the votes polled. They suggested that the strength of the Lok Sabha should be increased to 688, with about 138 candidates nominated on the basis of a list to be provided by various political parties. The Law Commission suggested that political parties that secured less than 5% of the valid votes cast in the Parliament or Legislative Assembly elections would not be entitled to any seat, based on their list system, in that legislature. It was also suggested that while bigger States would constitute a territorial unit for this purpose, the smaller States should either be clubbed with a bigger State or they should all be clubbed together for forming a territorial unit for elections to the Lok Sabha. Another variant of this suggestion was that voters be asked to vote on two ballot papers. One for the candidates and the other for one of the political parties. The votes polled by political parties would be considered for selecting the candidates on pre-nominated lists.

- 16.5 In whatever manner perceived, such suggestions of the Law Commission may be open to serious objection both on grounds of principle and practicability. Adoption of the partial list system would create two very unhealthy long-term trends in a multi-faceted society like India. In the first place, it would create even more difficulties in providing a stable government. Proportional representation is famous for creating non-majority legislatures where coalitions are a rule rather than an exception. This has serious implications for governance in India, as already borne out by our experience of the past few years. Because each coalition partner wields negative influence, the government may have to ignore even flagrant abuse of political positions by coalition partners. The idea of the "List System" runs against the grain of attempting to provide stability in the government because with many parties present with small but sometimes determining numbers it potentially enhances horse-trading to create artificial majorities for forming and maintaining governments. Weak governance results. Also, the suggestion would create two classes of members of Parliament in Lok Sabha those elected directly by the people and those coming through party lists.
- 16.6 There is an interesting recent quote from Sir Peter Lloyd, MP from a House of Commons debate on proportional representation (2 June 1998), "When I visited the Netherlands earlier this year...some of our Dutch hosts said that they had heard that the UK was changing to PR. They could not understand why we might want to abandon a system that, in their view, had produced great governmental stability. They obviously admired the clarity and the personal involvement of the single member constituency system, which they do not have." He went on to say that "the additional member system, which produces two classes of members of Parliament, one with a constituency link and the other with none, is presumably favoured by the party hierarchy." There may be a message here for India.
- 16.7 Secondly and even more important, elections should be used to unite our very divided society, which is progressively getting more divided because individual players are constantly mobilizing support based on narrow loyalties. The idea of any form of proportional representation will aid in the divisive tendencies, as it will now pay the politician to appeal to a small group if he feels that he has a good chance of getting their vote en-bloc. The moment political parties are given the opportunity to have representatives in the Lok Sabha or the State assemblies based only on the number of votes that they obtain, it takes away the incentive to make their electoral appeal broader. Also, the parties which can have the resources to put up a large number of candidates even in areas where they do not hope to win, will have a distinct advantage under any scheme of additional seats through list system. It will then pay the political party to address itself to narrow interests because that may be the only safe way for it to ensure itself a few seats in the house. It should never be enough in such a diverse society as India to maximize support among a narrow grouping and then rely on being needed as a part of a coalition government. On the contrary a party must appeal broadly across the electorate. The Law Commission recognized this and stated that this could aid and enhance caste-based politics, yet it made a slightly toned down recommendation that instead of having 50% seats on the basis of list system, let us have

25%. The smaller percentage, however, does not take away from the negative influence that this policy is likely to create.

- 16.8 Proportional representation of this kind assumes a well educated and aware electorate and a type of matured political behaviour from both the electorate and the elected representatives and can only work for good governance if there are very strong conventions of behaviour that cannot be transgressed at all. India is really very far from it at the moment. This therefore, can only be left for posterity to decide when the time comes, if ever.
- 16.9 Several eminent persons, including the distinguished former President Shri R Venkataraman have therefore opposed this suggestion. They have however proposed that the option of electing only candidates with over 50% of the votes cast in their favour is a far better way to achieve the same objective of better representation. Here, each legislator is elected on a majority vote and can therefore be said to be a representative of a majority from his constituency. The Law Commission, who evaluated this suggestion in their report albeit with the inclusion of a "negative vote" did comment in their report that this was an excellent suggestion but they felt that there might be insurmountable practical difficulties with implementing it because of the run-off election that will happen at least in  $2/3^{rd}$  of the cases at present. The Election Commission however, does not feel so. The Chief Election Commissioner, has stated that he had himself made this suggestion of 50%+1 vote on a number of occasions and he confirmed that the daunting task of run-off elections can be managed by the Election Commission. Actually, the run-off vote is like a re-poll in certain constituencies. There is no revision of electoral rolls, no fresh nominations, no fresh campaigning or the like. It is the same polling booth with the same administration and therefore it should not be complicated.
- 16.10 A serious effort at implementing this suggestion should be possible. There are two substantial advantages of following the policy of 50%+1 vote. On the one hand, it resolves the problem of representation. On the other, it also makes it in the self-interest of various political parties to widen their appeal to the electorate. It can help push political rhetoric in a direction that the mobilizing language might take on comparative "universal" tones as opposed to "sectoral" tones of the present day. Currently the possibility of winning on a minority of votes polled has encouraged parties to function on caste, communal or other sectoral bases. When such parties get into positions of power, they also follow a sectoral agenda. With the need to be more broad based in their appeal, issues that have to do with governance rather than with cleavages and narrow identities might start to surface in the vocabulary of the politicians. On this count alone it may be considered worth pursuing.
- 16.11 Of course, the EC would have to find a practical way of handling the run-off election without permitting any distortions. With EVMs we can easily plan on a two-day election all over the country. The second day may be for run-offs. This means that at the end of the day, through the use of computer technology, the constituency will know whether someone has won by getting over 50% or that it is a run-off. If it is the latter the announcement would mention the names of the two candidates. The final results can be announced with all others. No doubt, there will be initial problems in this, but with 50 years of experience with us, we are in a much better position today than we were ever before, to find a way to implement this as well as to anticipate what intended and unintended consequences might follow this policy. The positive aspect of this will follow if all goes as planned. But what if it does not? Let us, therefore, attempt to look at the possible unintended results of this policy.

- 16.12 The main question might be that once a run-off is decided leaving only two candidates in the field, would it not lead to even more attempts at rigging and/or violence because now it would be a matter of do or die for each of these two candidates? Given our experience with elections and the political culture in which these have operated, yes, this may be possible. If not muscle power, it is also conceivable that yet bigger amount of money might change hands to get intermediaries to bring block votes to the polling station. This is also may be a possible scenario. It is also possible that for the run-off election the voter turn out will be lower due partly to election fatigue and mainly to the fact that one of the candidates may use muscle power to keep unfriendly voters away.
- 16.13 If the suggestion of holding election on two consecutive days is accepted (the second day being for run-offs), there will simply not be time enough to generate fresh violence or to indulge in other malpractices like horse trading and using money power to buy votes. As for voter turn out, battle lines being more sharply drawn between only two contestants, it is equally likely that the turn out may be better. But, the administration at least when the policy is first introduced, would of course have to be prepared to make special arrangements at sensitive constituencies.
- 16.14 If the two-day election plan is difficult or not acceptable, there should in any case not be a long gap between the main election and the run-off election. No further campaigning should be permitted. The less the time available between the two polls, the less are the chances for the candidates to create hurdles in the way of the system. Secondly, and more importantly, any electoral offence in the run-off should carry a higher penalty for the candidate than the original election. The possibility of disqualification and perhaps a mandatory hefty imprisonment and a hefty fine, should loom large on the horizon for both the finalists.
- 16.15 We would do well to remember that if implemented properly, this suggestion has the potential of forcing political parties and candidates to think of strategies to obtain over 50% votes in the first election itself. This will discourage the non-serious candidates and fringe players from jumping in the fray and it will encourage making of pre-election agreements between parties and if viewed together with the suggestions on defection, this should lead to moderation and stability. The proposal of run-off elections may push up the cost of elections marginally only. The mobilization is one time and when EVMs are used, there are no ballot papers to print either. Also, while on the first occasion, there may be many run offs, with each successive election the number may be reduced to only a few.

# 17. Compulsory Voting

17.1 Some scholars and concerned citizens have suggested that voting should be made a citizenship obligation. Voting is compulsory in countries like Australia, Argentina, Belgium, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Costa Rica, Cyprus, Ecuador, El Salvador, Finland, Greece, Gutemala, Guinea, Honduras, North Korea, Luxembourg, Madagascar, Mexico, Morocco, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Phillipines, Singapore, Turkey, Uruguay, Venezuela and others. Interestingly, in Egypt, voting is compulsory for men only. There may be some very strong arguments in favour of making voting compulsory in India for all men and women.

But, in our situation, there may be several management and legal enforceability problems and difficult questions of penalty for not voting, Perhaps, we could think along the lines of providing some incentives to help increase the electoral turnout, particularly of sections that are now not voting. For example, we could consider a tax deductible expense of say Rs. 2500. Or this could be linked to the schemes of tax rebate on total amount of tax payable by the person subject to some pre-determined limits. Or for non tax-payers other small incentives or token benefits in the matter of rations, speed of granting certain licenses, passports, etc. could be considered. The revenue lost as a result could be treated as partial state funding of the electoral process. Such policies might help push electoral turnout up. An additional counterfoil in the voting paper could be given to the voter as his certificate of voting. It is felt these suggestions for increasing popular participation in the democratic exercise of elections are certainly worth debating.

17.2 Arguably, the above would help to bring more voters out to the polling booths. The process of voting would meanwhile be simplified by the introduction of EVMs and in the long run it would be possible to have, particularly for sensitive constituencies, mobile polling stations with EVMs that can reach the voter rather than the voter reaching them.

## 18. Negative Voting

18.1 Some eminent persons like the Vice-President Shri Krishna Kant have been suggesting for many years now that the voters should have a choice to say 'no' to all the candidates on the voting paper if they find all of them to be undesirable. This can be done by adding a column in the voting paper saying 'none of the above'. The Law Commission has also advocated provision of such a negative vote. The proposal has to be accompanied by a provision that if a certain specified percentage of votes cast is that of negative votes then the election would be void.

With different parties putting up candidates only on grounds of their winning ability, the result sometimes is that all the prominent candidates in a constituency are known criminals or undesirable characters. In this context, the suggestion of a negative or 'none of the above' vote does make lot of sense intellectually and as a matter of principle. It may however not at all be a practicable proposition for several reasons: (1) The proposal is negative in character. (2) Maximum effort and money of every candidate has to be devoted to getting the voters to the polling booth to vote for him. Thus, as it is, those who come come only to vote for someone. It may be unrealistic to expect a reasonable percentage of voters to come simply to say that they do not wish to vote for any of the candidates. (3) It may require a massive and costly movement to motivate people to stand in queues to cast negative votes. Also, if such a movement can be mounted, those doing it can as well do the more positive thing of putting up a candidate they consider desirable. (4) Where some candidates win with 20, 15 or even less percentage of votes cast, it would not be easy to decide what percentage in the negative vote category should suffice to invalidate the election. (5) It would hardly be easy for the largely illiterate Indian electorate to understand the concept of negative vote.

# 19. Defections and The Tenth Schedule

- 19.1 The question of defections has now haunted the Indian polity for over three decades. Between the fourth and the fifth general elections in 1967 and 1972, from among the 4000 odd members of the Lok Sabha and the Legislative Assemblies in the States and the Union Territories, there were nearly 2000 cases of defection and counter-defection. By the end of March, 1971 approximately 50% of the legislators had changed their party affiliations and several of them did it more than once some of them as many as five times. One MLA was found to have defected five times to be a minister for only five days. Defections were always rewarded thereby establishing the fact that these "floor crossings" were engineered and bought. This was sought to be eliminated by the Tenth Schedule but all that has happened that while individual defections have become rare, *en bloc* defections are permitted, promoted and are amply rewarded. Therefore, despite Tenth Schedule, or because of it, countless defections have taken place without incurring any disqualification. In fact, on an average more defections per year took place after the Anti-defection Law (10<sup>th</sup> Schedule) came into force than ever earlier.
- 19.2 What has been even more disconcerting is that some of the Speakers have tended to act in a partisan manner and without a proper appreciation deliberate or otherwise of the provisions of the Tenth Schedule. Almost everyone dealing with this subject agrees that defections flout people's mandate and cannot and should not be permitted, neither singly nor in a group. The fact is that most candidates get elected on the basis of the party that has given them a ticket. Defections allow these candidates to theoretically go to the polar opposite of this party, which is not the basis on which people elected them. Simply because there is no accountability vis-à-vis the people, such a practice continues unabated. Defections encourage corruption of the highest level. Defectors usually are gifted with political positions and other such perquisites so openly that it really makes a mockery of our democracy.
- 19.3 The rule should be clear and unambiguous. If a candidate has an insurmountable problem with his party he should resign and go back to the people for a fresh mandate. He cannot be permitted to use the old mandate to "live-in" with new partners on whose ticket he might even have forfeited his deposit. This is a negative power, used only for pelf and our legislators and parliamentarians can and should do without it. There should be no debate and no discretion for the Speaker or anyone else to interpret it. The disqualification for a defector should be automatic and immediate and his vote should be annulled. If votes are not annulled, the defectors may succeed in toppling or forming governments before they are disqualified.

In the same vein, just to ensure that the party machinery does not misuse this power either, what constitutes defection should be re-defined. At the moment any disagreement with the party organisation and a vote against party directive on *any issue* can subject a legislator to disqualification under the Tenth Schedule. This is not what should happen. The whip should only be applicable for any matter where the life of the government is in danger and not to all voting as at present under the Tenth Schedule. In other words except on voting concerning a finance bill, or confidence motion or no-confidence motion, whip should not apply from the point of view of anti-defection law. The question of defection will then only arise when a legislator actually changes allegiance or defies party directives on critical issues of affecting its life.

19.4 Some activists and scholars still accept the idea of a split. The argument is that in view of the lack of internal democracy in political parties splits should not be barred. This school of thought wants to introduce what in their view might be better regulations to monitor splits. But even here there is unanimity that defecting members should not be permitted any spoils of office. It is suggested that the members

who split from their parent party shall not be eligible for any ministerial or other position at least for a period of one or two years or until they get reelected. However, conceptually splits are wrong. Party members can always split if ideologically there is a big disagreement, or really for any other reason, but they must go back to the people for a fresh mandate if they are members of any legislature at that time. Permitting the concept of splits will ensure that some indiscreet politicians will find a way to work around the regulations. The Law Commission had also felt that when a person becomes a member of a political party, accepts its ticket and contests and succeeds on that ticket, he renders himself subject to the discipline of this party. Therefore, the concept of "splits" as provided in the Tenth Schedule should be done away with. Alternatively, there may be every case for our debating the repeal of the anti-defection law which has fulfilled no objective and served no purpose except to legalise and institutionalize group defections.

## 20. Delimitation of Constituencies

- 20.1 Since 1971, the number of seats in the Lok-Sabha allocated to different States was frozen upto the year 2000. No fresh delimitation commission has been formed. The Law Commission deliberated on this issue but was persuaded that a fresh delimitation exercise for Lok Sabha would place those States, particularly the Southern States, which had carried out a successful family planning programme and had curbed the rate of growth of population, at a considerable disadvantage compared to the others. Indeed it would appear to reward the States with poor population control by granting them a bigger representation in the parliament.
- 20.2 Of course, freezing the delimitation exercise goes against the grain of one-man one vote because the value of the vote becomes unequal. For example the average Lok Sabha constituency in Rajasthan in 1991 consisted of 1,060,540 voters compared to 769,046 of Goa and only 31,665 at the bottom of the table for Lakshwadweep. Within States the oft quoted example is that Outer Delhi Lok Sabha constituency has a number of over 29,00,000 voters whereas Chandni Chowk parliamentary constituency has only about 3,68,000 about 13% of the former. Clearly the value of an individual vote in Outer Delhi is only about 1/8<sup>th</sup> of Chandni Chowk. There are many similar cases all over the country.

There is no general agreement on this issue. The opinion is divided so far as inter-State delimitation is concerned. Some have agreed that fresh delimitation between States should be frozen; others argue that this goes against the grain of our Constitution. In any case this exercise has already been frozen for another 10 or 25 years according to newspaper reports.

20.3 However, there is no difference of opinion on intra-State delimitation exercise. But even this has remained pending. The EC had at one time suggested that it was well qualified to do this and was also generally accepted to be a neutral and impartial body, but successive governments have not taken up this matter. At least within a State this anomaly should be removed and a decision taken to authorize the EC to come up with its proposals. The delimitation exercise is not only important for Lok Sabha constituencies but equally so for assembly constituencies. This could perhaps be done by the Election Commission in coordination with the State Election Commissioners in a visibly neutral fashion.

# 21. Problems of Instability, Hung Parliament and Assemblies and their relation to the electoral laws and processes.

- 21.1 The last few decades have seen a great deal of political instability in India. During the last ten years there have been seven governments at the Union level. Being minority governments, these have been unable to provide stable administration and stable policies. The reasons are not far to find. We adopted the Westminster model of FPTP system of elections but forgot that it works mainly in communion with a two par;ty system or a limited number of parties. Even today there are only two major political parties in the UK. In our case, politicization at ground level coupled with a highly fragmented society, has given rise to a large number of political parties, each one existing not on a different ideology or economic programme, but on the basis of having nursed a narrow parochial, mostly caste or religion based, identity for itself and its band of followers. Even this support is usually earned not by doing some positive work for the concerned group but negatively by bad-mouthing and demeaning others and all the time pitting one group against the other. The political system and the politicization of caste and communal identities have proved to be very divisive of society and disruptive of the national ethos. It has become increasingly difficult to get a workable majority to form a government and make a success of coalition arrangements.
- 21.2 This has had very negative repercussions on the quality of governance because to cobble up a workable majority to form government, compromises had to be made and ideology or notions of quality of governance may sometimes have taken a back seat. The consequences are pretty severe. Law and order suffers because control mechanisms break down or become very loose. It becomes difficult to take strong measures to curb corruption and provide clean and quality governance. In the end, it is the citizen who is the victim of all the misgovernance.
- 21.3 There is a bi-polar spread on this issue and there have been many strong views on both sides. One insists that for a parliamentary democracy to work there must be a limit on political parties as well as on the number of independents that are allowed to contest elections. The other view challenges this on the pretext that a democracy like India, which has a huge cultural, religious and linguistic diversity, needs to articulate its differences through a share for most participants in the power structure. Therefore there should be no curtailment whatsoever. There are many other moderating views that work between the two extremes.
- 21.4 The Law Commission dealt with this issue in some detail and suggested rather radically that ideally the effort should be to have only one election every five years for Lok Sabha and all the legislative assemblies. Although the Commission clarified that it was not their intention to suggest a fixed five-year term for the government, the implication of their suggestion was clearly in that direction. The Law Commission also stated that in if a political party received less than 5% of the valid votes cast in the parliamentary or legislative assembly election, they should not be entitled to any seat and Independents should be barred from contesting elections. This would, the Commission thought, consolidate the presently fragmented vote and provide for possible stability.

- 21.5 Many activist organisations and eminent persons have disagreed with this suggestion but many have not only agreed but also gone a step further to suggest even other methods to reduce the number of parties or political alliances participating in the electoral process. One of the other suggestions is for actively pursuing the ideal of building a healthy two party system essential for the success of the parliamentary system. Former President, Shri R. Venkataraman and others have suggested that political parties that secure less than 10% of votes cast should be de-recognised by the EC. After the first such election the party that secures lowest number of votes in each subsequent general election should be de-recognised until the number of parties left is only two. The de-recognised parties would lose the right to get a common symbol for their candidates.
- 21.6 The argument about independent candidates to be discouraged if not altogether barred from elections is based on the fact that out of 1900 independent candidates who contested the general election in 1998, only 6 (0.65%) succeeded. 885 (47%) lost their deposits. Likewise out of the 10635 candidates, who contested the 1996 Lok-Sabha elections, only 9 (0.08%) won and 10,603 (99.7%) lost their deposits. It is also known that most of these so-called independent candidates are in fact dummy candidates or defectors from their parties on being denied party tickets. These candidates only vitiate the sanctity of the electoral process. This was carried to ridiculous limits when a Lok Sabha constituency in Andhra Pradesh (Nagonda 1996) had 480 contestants. The first three received 82% of votes and the balance 477 got 18% of votes. Similarly there have been assembly constituencies reaching over 1000 candidates. What a waste of resources and effort!
- 21.7 The more moderate suggestions on the question of independents contesting elections are that such candidates should be proposed by a certain minimum number of Panchayat Sarpanches or municipal councilors from their constituency. This would ensure that only persons who have some political standing in their constituency contest the election. In the alternative, some have proposed that only such independent candidates should be permitted to contest who have already a track record of having held some other elective political office, <u>e.g.</u>, panchayat or zilla parishad or municipality or a cooperative etc. The suggestions need further debate and consideration.
- 21.8 One other set of suggestions centers around permitting only recognized "national parties" or qualifying pre-poll alliances to contest national elections to Lok Sabha. In their view this would, by prompting pre-poll alliances, automatically consolidate the vote and help in evolving some sort of federal parties or alliances providing more stable governments. Candidates who thus come to occupy seats in the national parliament will have a more national perspective on things as opposed to those who come on a purely local or regional platform.
- 21.9 Some suggestions are centered around reducing the number of recognized national parties or pre-poll alliances by changing the present criteria for their recognition. For example, at the moment a political party in order to be recognised as a national party needs to secure at least 6% votes in 4 States or have one MP elected for every 25 MPs from four States. It is proposed by some scholars and elder statesman like the former President Shri R. Venkataraman that this percentage should be increased to 10% of votes polled. It is also proposed by some that the number of States should be increased to half of the total States and Union territories. This would certainly trim down the list of national parties/alliances. A de-recognition would mean the loss of many benefits including a common symbol nationwide. Coupled with the suggestion that non-national parties should not be permitted to contest national elections, this would force many pre-poll alliances or growth of federal parties.

21.10 It has also been suggested that in a situation of so called 'hung' house, the best course would be to have the house elect its leader as it elects the Speaker. The leader so elected may be appointed the Prime or Chief Minister and his government should be removable only on a constructive vote of noconfidence. This really means that at the time of introducing the vote of no-confidence, a simultaneous vote of confidence has to be passed in favour of an alternative leadership, which will be sworn in if the vote goes through. In other words, there may be a change of leadership, or even a change of government but the country would not go back to polls, nor would there be time for horse-trading after the fall of a government to cobble up artificial majorities. The period of office for Lok Sabha and Assemblies should be reduced to 4 years. If India can have only one election every four years this would be a huge national saving apart from creating stability that at least gives a chance for better and development oriented governance. Some have suggested that if a vote of no confidence is proposed and is defeated in the House, a fresh vote of no-confidence should not be permitted for a period of time say a year or two. Most of these suggestions do not call for any amendment in the provisions of the Constitution and all that may be needed may be a simple legislative amendment or a modified rule of procedure.

Also, all the suggestions are permutations and combinations of the same set of proposals to achieve the objective of more stability in the system of governance as contradistinguished from the suggestions of some to provide fixed terms to the government or to the legislators. The latter cannot be considered legitimate. If a leadership is performing poorly and/or making grievous errors, deliberate or compulsive, in running of the nation, or even when it fails to provide the basics of governance, it cannot be allowed to continue for any fixed term.

21.11 Many of the above issues in the long run will be addressed if the proposal of winning on a majority 50%+1 vote is accepted. Many non-serious candidates and even fringe parties will go out of the electoral fray, as it will be impossible for them to contemplate a win. It will certainly push many of them into better formed and longer lasting political alliances in order to win.

## 22. Issues of Political Morality:

- 22.1 The decay in political morality is an issue that occupies centre-stage in India's political discourse but there are really no remedies and we appear to be on a downhill course with getting rich-quick anyhow and competitive consumerism having become the highest virtues. If the question is asked how can we reverse this trend, the answer would have to be that there are no magical formulas or laws and regulations for moral regeneration that can help in creating a better sense of higher values and a general political conscience. It can only be done by building and nursing strong conventions that politically and even more importantly, socially ostracize deviant behaviour.
- 22.2 One of the ways in which this may be attempted is by educating India's masses about their fundamental rights and duties, by driving home the message that political position holders are not "rulers" in the sense of the "mai-baap" of the colonial era or "maharajas of the feudal vintage". They are elected to positions of authority to serve the society's needs. Strong public opinion has to be created against

political corruption making sure that no one gets to enjoy the fruits of corrupt actions. Above all, we may need a renaissance of the old values of sacrifice and service in public life and politics based on some moral principles. This would need politicians who are not for power for its own sake or for promoting their own narrow self interests but who enter public life motivated by a mission and a desire to serve the people or ones fellow citizens. For this the government would have to keep on a constant communication with the populace at large. For whatever it is worth, immediate appointment of one or more ombudsmen or Lokpal may be suggested once again. To keep a tab on issues of public morality and ensure that transgressions are widely debated and the culprits brought to book, a beginning should be made to include some secular constitutional values and citizenship obligations in the curriculum of schools and colleges so that the next generations will grow up with this information and perhaps wisdom to form a formidable social force against the kind of decaying political morality of today.

## 23. Miscellaneous Suggestions:

- 23.1 Some other suggestions need mention. These may need to be considered. The feedback and views received may help in framing arguments and reaching some conclusions in regard to the following:
  - 1. Debar all legislators from being appointed as chairpersons of various state undertakings, also debar them from any non-ministerial post other than chairmanship of legislative committees.
  - 2. There must be a bar on ministries that are larger than 10% of the house. No other position with executive or financial powers to be considered for legislators. Also, the power to create Minister level or Cabinet rank posts should be strictly regulated.
  - 3. There must be a limit of two terms for any political position. So one may be a member of the panchayat for two terms, of State assembly only for two terms even if non-contiguous and MP for two terms. This may reduce the number of life-time professional politicians who have no other sources of livelihood except political office.
  - 4. The EC should be appointed by a neutral body consisting of the Prime Minister, the Vice President, the Speaker, the Leader of the Opposition and the Chief Justice of India. This would make his position totally impartial in the eyes of all political parties and factions. The EC should not be appointed to any other office after retirement.
  - 5. An independent auditing authority should be appointed for auditing annual statements of accounts of all political parties and the audited accounts should be published for public scrutiny.
  - 6. Rotation of seats should be done for SC seats and non-scheduled area ST seats.
  - 7. There seems to be a general agreement on the need to have more women members. The question is whether political parties should be asked to put up women candidates for at least one-third of the seats they contest both for State and Parliament elections or one-third seats should be reserved for them by rotation. Another suggestion being made is that there may be a 30% increase in the number of seats in each house and these additional seats be filled by women party candidates on the basis of a list system.
  - 8. The minimum number of valid votes polled should be increased to 25% in order not to forfeit the deposit. Also, the amount of deposit should be again increased substantially. These two steps would further reduce non-serious candidates.
  - 9. All candidates should be required to clear all government dues <u>e.g.</u> huge I.T. arrears before their candidature is accepted. This pertains also to holding on the accommodation, telephones, and government facilities used while in power.
  - 10. EC should have full disciplinary authority over the officials who are involved in election duty. It is said that at present there are too many complaints of compromised or partisan officials but EC is unable to take any stringent action. The question however is whether the Election Commission

- could have the same disciplinary powers over all the officers and staff engaged on election duty as that of the appointing authority.
- 11. Create multi-member or double-member constituencies to eliminate or at least reduce narrow appeals based on religion or caste.
- 12. Hold State level and parliamentary level elections at the same time. This would reduce expenditure.
- 13. Every candidate to an elective office at the time of filing nomination and every holder of a political position annually must declare his assets and liabilities as also the assets and liabilities of his close family members.
- 14. For Legislative Councils, eliminate the Teachers' and Graduates' constitue-ncies, which provide extra votes to some electors and have politicized educational institutions.
- 15. Subsequent to the 73<sup>rd</sup> and 74<sup>th</sup> amendments, ensure that criminalization does not engulf our PRIs and there must be a serious debate on the issue with a view to substantive reform.
- 16. For constesting elections to the Rajya Sabha, the requirement of a candidate being 'ordinarily resident' in the State should be interpreted to mean that he or she should be actually residing in that State.

#### **SUMMARY\***

#### **PROBLEMS**

- 1. With majority of representatives elected by a minority of votes cast, the representational legitimacy of the FPTP system of elections stands seriously eroded. There is mismatch between FPTP and the multi-party system. Hung houses make stable Government formation difficult.
- 2. With the constituents and electors for all directly elected representatives from the Panchayat to Parliament levels being the same, competing role expectations and perception conflicts result *e.g.* even a member of the Union Parliament is expected to attend to purely local problems in the village or town.
- With large constituencies, multiplicity of parties and candidates, absence of ideology, politicization of caste and communal identities and building of vote banks, elections have become terribly expensive. Huge amounts of money are needed to contest any election. Legitimate sources are difficult to find. Corruption and black money are generated. Politics gets criminalized. Mafia gangs and others with money and muscle power assume importance.
- 4. Many malpractices and acts of violence, corruption, etc. have polluted the electoral processes. Misuse of the Government machinery and connivance of polling staff with miscreants are also not uncommon. With very faulty electoral rolls and rampant impersonation, booth capturing and rigging, large sections of people are in effect disenfranchised.

(Para 5)

## THE GANDHIAN MODEL

<sup>\*</sup> This summary is only for guidance and facility of reference. For purposes of study and deliberation, it is advisable to use the text in the relevant paras of the body of the consultation paper.

To strike at the root of most of the problems, one option suggested for consideration is that of the adoption of the Gandhian model of decentralization of power down to the grassroots people's level and a bottom-up instead of the present top-down approach with multi-member or double-member constituency-based direct elections being held to the primary tier of governance and all the upper tiers being filled up by representatives elected by electoral colleges of representatives manning the lower tiers.

The Prime Minister/Chief Minister may be elected by the House and be removable only by a constructive vote of no-confidence.

This would mean a low-expense electoral process with representatives being more representative of the people, more responsible to them and responsive to their needs and aspirations. This could ultimately lead to people, development and citizen-friendly, stable and good governance at every level.

(Paras 6.2 - 6.5)

# OTHER REFORM OPTIONS AND SUGGESTIONS

Other reform options to tackle different problems broadly within the existing electoral system are summed up below:

# **Electoral Rolls and Identity Cards**

- 1. Electoral roll should be updated at the lowest constituency level with a clear link to the higher constituency levels till the parliamentary constituency.
- 2. There should be a mechanism for constantly updating these rolls and during each 1<sup>st</sup> week of April the updated rolls as of 31<sup>st</sup> December of the previous year should be posted on the web.

3.	Multipurpose voter ID cards or citizenship card should be designed with a bar coded unique voter ID number. Over an acceptable period of time these should become mandatory for all elections.
4.	This job should be entrusted to a pre-qualified professional organisation and should include designing the implementation of the scheme in coordination with and under the EC. PRIs and local post offices to be involved in helping in its implementation.
5.	The designing of Electoral Rolls and ID should be coordinated with a view to the future.
6.	The responsibility for the electoral rolls and ID should rest with one integrated machinery under the EC/SECs.
	(Para 7)
Ele	ectronic Voting Machines
7.	Introduce Electronic Voting Machines in all constituencies as rapidly as possible. For all sensitive constituencies use them straightaway.
	(Para 8)
Booth (	Capturing and Rigging
8.	Reference section 58A of the Representation of the People Act 1951, give Election Commission the authority to take decision regarding booth capturing not only on the report of the returning officer but even otherwise if it is satisfied.
9.	Again, under section 58A of the Act, the Election Commission should not only be empowered to countermand the election and order a fresh election as now provided under the law, but also should be empowered to declare the earlier poll to be void and order only a re-poll in the entire constituency, instead of a re-election there, depending on the nature and seriousness of each case.

10.	Make booth capturing punishable with more stringent punishment and empower the Election Commission, to investigate booth capturing and other violations of the electoral law, through the Central or State police investigating agency; by the establishment of special electoral courts.
11.	Consider use of tamper-proof video and other electronic surveillance at sensitive polling stations/constituencies.
	(Para 9)
Cas	ste and Communal Hatred
12.	Any campaign on the basis of caste or religion and any attempt to spread caste and communal hatred during elections should be punished with immediate disqualification and mandatory imprisonment.
	(Para 11)
Pre	esident's Rule during Elections
13.	CEC's suggestion to impose President's rule over all the States for the duration of elections may not be considered logical or feasible.
	(Para 10)

# Criminalisation

14. O
14. Once charges relating to certain crimes have been framed by a court against a person, he should not be permitted to contest elections unless cleared.
15. A potential candidate against whom charges have been framed by the police may take the matter to a special electoral court. This court would be obliged to enquire and take a decision in a strictly time bound manner. Basically, this court may decide whether there is indeed a <i>prima facie</i> case justifying the framing of charges. If yes, the person should not be allowed to contest.
16. Eliminate incongruities in the existing provisions of sub-sections (1), (2) and (3) of Section 8 of the Representation of the People Act, 1951, whereby a rapist convicted and sentenced to ter years imprisonment, may be disqualified only for six years under sub-section (1) and thus remain free to contest elections, even while in prison serving the last four years of his sentence. The law should provide that whoever is convicted of any offence by a Court of law and sentenced to imprisonment for six months or more should be debarred from contesting elections, for a period totalling the sentence imposed plus an additional six years.
17. Under Section 8(4), sitting members are not disqualified even when convicted until their appeal is decided. This should be deleted.
18. If an elected representative gets convicted on charges related to specific crimes, he should be required to withdraw from the legislature for six months and if within that period he fails to get ar acquittal, he should be disqualified.
19. Political parties, when they are seen to be abetting criminalisation should face derecognition and other action.
(Para 13)
Disqualification on ground of corrupt practices – election petitions:

20. Amend current practice that once the High court hands out the judgement on an election petition holding the candidate guilty of corrupt practices, the case goes to the Secretary of the concerned State Legislature or the Secretary General Lok Sabha or Rajya Sabha, as the case may be. It is

then forwarded to the President who in turn forwards it to the EC. Only then does the EC get jurisdiction to tender its opinion to the President based on which the disqualification order is issued. Instead of this round about procedure a direct reference between the High Court, the Election Commission and the President should be created to cut unnecessary delay.

21.	Create special electoral courts	for deciding	on election petitions	. These should b	e decided	in a
	time bound way within 6 to 12	weeks unlike	the present where	it can take years	by which	time
	they have lost their meaning.		•	•	-	

(Para 15)

## Election expenditure - the high cost of elections and abuse of unaccounted money power

- 22. The basic problem is that the present rules have a significant loophole in the shape of explanation 1 to section 77(1) of the Representation of the People Act 1951, under which the amounts spent by persons other than the candidate and his agent themselves, are not counted in his election expenses. This means that there can be never any violation of the expenditure limits. All extra expenditure, even when known and proven, can be shown to have been spent by the party or by any friends and it remains outside of the enforceable limits. This must be rectified and all expenditure made by or on behalf of the candidate must be included in his expenditure limit as provided under the rules.
- 23. Political parties as well as individual candidates should be subject to a proper statutory audit of the amounts they spend. At the end of the election each candidate should submit an audited statement of expenses, head-wise. The audit should not only be mandatory but it should be enforced by the Election Commission appointing a council of at least two auditors say for 10 constituencies each. Any violation or misreporting should be dealt with strongly.
- 24. Partial state funding of elections through time provided on national media for campaign activities of recognised parties may continue.

25.	For other proposed state funding, it has to be linked to the political parties being regulated by law and to creating a foolproof mechanism to implement financial limits strictly and to deter expenditure violations.
26.	Bring in transparency into all political funding.
27.	Permit corporate donations within prescribed limits and keep them transparent.
28.	Make all legal and transparent donations tax exempt and treat this tax loss to the state as its contribution to state funding of elections. For example, tax exemptions could be limited to say 25,000 for individuals and 10,00,000 for companies provided that the contributions are made to party funds and not to individuals. In the case of corporate contributions, the Board of Directors may approve up to say 1,00,000 and anything over this amount may be approved by the shareholders. Political funding should be separate head in the accounts and annual reports of the company. This will ensure transparency.
	All political party accounts, much like the accounts of a public company, should be published yearly with complete disclosure under pre-determined account heads. The Election Commission should have these accounts audited.  Also make it obligatory for campaign expense accounts — both receipts and expenses - of all candidates to be made public in their constituencies.
31.	There should be a serious attempt at reducing election expenses and this can be done by perhaps changing the ground rules for electoral campaigns – partly by encouraging the use of electronic and digital technology to campaign at state cost and simultaneously by totally and effectively banning other overt and wasteful <i>tamashaas</i> of campaigning
32.	Place reasonable restrictions on the following:
	Wall writings, Display of cut-outs hoardings and banners, Hoisting of flags (except at party offices, public meetings and other specified places), Use of more than a specified number of vehicles for election campaign and for processions, Announcements or publicity by more than a specified number of moving vehicles, Holding of public meetings beyond the specified hours, Display of posters at places, other than those specified by the district/electoral authorities., Strong penalty for violation of expenditure ceiling, During election times rallies only under covered roofs should be allowed. No outdoor public rallies should be permitted.

33. Create an effective mechanism to implement these rules and create an effective deterrence against violations. (Paras 14)
The Question Of Representation And Winning On Minority Vote
34. Let candidates both at state level and parliamentary level win only on the basis of a majority vote meaning 50%+1 of the votes cast. This will create a majority representation and also push political parties and serious contenders to widen their appeal to their electorate.
<ul><li>35. For this let there be a run-off election if required between the top two candidates who get the highest and the second highest number of votes.</li><li>36. When using EVMs have election spread over two days and keep the second day for possible run-offs. This will save considerable resources.</li></ul>
37. If this is not possible have the shortest possible gap between the main election and the run-off. No further campaigning should be permitted.
38. Consider providing incentives to voters for casting their vote by providing of some simple facilities in order to push up the electoral turn out. Together with the 50%+1 vote scheme this will have a salutary effect on the campaigning rhetoric of the candidates and political parties because they will have to reach a higher number of voters now.
39. Electoral offences in the run-off elections should have a higher punishment prescribed.  (Para 16)
Compulsory Voting
While compulsory voting may not be feasible or advisable at present, a scheme of suitable incentives for increasing voter participation may be considered.

# **Negative Voting**

Sound on principle, the suggestion for a provision of negative voting may be found impracticable and unnecessary.

(Para 18)

## **Defections and The Tenth Schedule**

- 40. Whether by an individual or a group, defections should not be permitted. If a legislator wishes to leave his party or vote against it he should vacate his seat. Let him/her contest on a fresh platform. The vote cast by a defector should also be invalidated. In the alternative, the 10<sup>th</sup> Schedule should be repealed.
- 41. As a corollary to this, the role of whip should be reduced. Whip should be allowed to be used only for those votes in the House which might threaten the life of the government.
- 42. Defectors should not eligible for any public office until re-election.

(Para 19)

## **Delimitation of Constituencies**

43. Have intra-state delimitation exercise undertaken by the Election Commission to eliminate anomalies like the Chandni chowk Lok Sabha constituency being only 1/7<sup>th</sup> of the voter size of the Outer Delhi Lok Sabha constituency. The same should be done for assembly constituencies.

(Para 20)

# Problems of Instability:

44.	Independent candidates should be discouraged. Permit only those who have a track record of having won any local election.
45.	Let only recognised national parties or pre-poll alliances contest elections to Lok Sabha.
46.	It should be possible without any constitutional amendment to provide for the election of the Leader of the House (Lok Sabha /State Assembly) along with the election of the Speaker and in like manner under the Rules of Procedure. The person so elected may be appointed the Prime Minister/Chief Minister and the Government constituted by him may be removable only on a constructive vote of no-confidence.
	(Para 21)
Issues	of Public Morality
47.	Educate India's masses about their fundamental rights and duties, by driving home the message that political position holders are not "rulers" in the sense of a "mai-baap" or a "maharaja" but are elected into positions of authority to administer and serve the society's needs. Create a strong public opinion against political corruption and by making sure that no one gets to enjoy the fruits of their corrupt actions.
	(Para 22)
Miscell	laneous
48.	Debar all legislators from being appointed as chairpersons of various state undertakings, also debar them from any non-ministerial post other than chairmanship of legislative committees.
49.	There must be a bar on ministries that are larger than 10% of the house. No other position of profit, executive authority or discretion should be available to legislators.
50.	There must be a limit of two terms for any political position. So you may be a member of the panchayat for two terms, of state assembly only for two terms even if non-contiguous and MP for two terms.

51.	Some policy should be devised to encourage public-spirited "professionals" to contest elections and give to the legislature the benefit of their expertise and experience for a term or two.
52.	The EC should be unanimously appointed by a body consisting of the Prime Minister, the Leader of the Opposition, the Chief Justice of India and the Presiding Officers of Lok Sabha and Rajya Sabha. This should also be done for the State Election Commissioners.
53.	The EC should not be appointed to any other office after retirement.
54.	An independent auditing authority should be appointed for auditing annual statements of accounts of all political parties.
55.	Rotation of seats should be done for SC seats and non-scheduled area ST seats.
56.	There is every case for their being more women representatives. Political parties should be asked to put up women candidates for at least one-third of the seats they contest both for State and parliament elections or the same number of seats should be reserved for them by rotation.
57.	The minimum number of valid votes polled should be increased to 25% from the current 16.67% as a condition for the deposit not being forfeited. Also the amount of deposit should be increased. These steps would further reduce non-serious candidates.
58.	All candidates should be required to clear government dues before their candidature is accepted. This pertains specially to payment of taxes and bills and to holding on the accommodation, telephones, and government facilities used while in power.
59.	Create multi-member or double-member constituencies to eliminate or at least reduce narrow appeals based on religion or caste.
60.	Hold State level and parliamentary level elections at the same time. This would reduce election expenditure.

61. Every candidate at the time of election and every holder of a political position annually mudeclare his assets and liabilities along with those of his close relatives.	st
(Para 2	3)
(i dia 2	رد

## **SELECT BIBLIOGRAPHY**

# 1. BOOKS, MONOGRAPHS, REPORTS AND DOCUMENTS

Agrawal S P and J C Aggarwal, *Lok Sabha and Vidhan Sabha Elections 1989-1990* (New Delhi: Concept Publishing, 1990)

Alexander Herbert E & Monica Bauer, Financing the 1988 Election (Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1991)

Austin Granville, *The Indian Constitution's Seamless Web* (New Delhi: Rajiv Gandhi Institute for Contemporary Studies, 1994)

Avasatthi Prahladrai L, *Beginning to Analyse Constitutional Democracy of India*, Truth Prevails Series, Ahmedabad, Gujarat, 1997. (Monograph)

Avasatthi Prahladrai L, *Fraudulent Governance of a Federal Democratic Republic* Truth Prevails Series, Ahmedabad, May 1998. (Monograph)

Bhambhri C.P, Political Process in India 1947 to 1991, (New Delhi: Vikas Publishing House, 1991)

Bogdanor Vernon (Ed.), Representatives of the People? Parliamentarians and Constituents in Western Democracies (Aldershot, Hants: Gower Publishing, 1985)

Burns James M, Peltason J W and Cronin Thomas E, State and Local Politics: Government by the People (Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall, 1984)

Butler David, Ashok Lahiri and Prannoy Roy, India Decides: Elections 1952-1991 (New Delhi: Living Media, 1991)
Election Commission of India, <i>Manual of Election Law - as on 6 June 1997</i> (New Delhi: Nirvachan Sadan, 1997)
Election Commission of India, <i>Model Code of Conduct for the Guidance of Political Parties and Candidates</i> (New Delhi: Nirvachan Sadan, 1991)
Election Commission, <i>Election Defects Some Common Items - What Any Citizen Can Do?</i> (New Delhi: Nirvachan Sadan)
Gadkari S.S, Electoral Reforms in India (New Delhi: Wheeler Publishing, 1996)
Heidenheimer Arnold J, Michael Johnston & Victor J Levine (Eds.), <i>Political Corruption: A Handbook</i> (New Brunswick, NJ: Transaction Books, 1989)
Jackson Brooks, Honest Graft (Washington, DC: Ferragut, 1990)
Kashyap, Subhash C, D D Khanna and Gert W Kueck, (Eds.), <i>Reviewing the Constitution?</i> (New Delhi: Shipra Publications, 2000)
Kashyap, Subhash C,, (Ed), Crime and Corruption to Good Governance (Uppal, New Delhi 1997).
, (Ed), Nation and Polity Under Strain (Uppal, New Delhi, 1996).
, Anti Defection Law and Parliamentary Privileges, (Mumbai: N.M. Tripathi Pvt. Ltd., 1995)

, Our Constitution - An introduction to India's Constitution and Constitutional Law [N.B.T., New Delhi, 1994 (2000).]
,(Ed.), Basic Constitutional Values (Ajanta, Delhi, 1994).
, (Ed.), Perspectives on the Constitution (New Delhi: Shipra, 1993)
, Delinking Religion and Politics (Vimot, New Delhi, 1993)
, (Ed.), Reforming the Constitution (New Delhi: UBSPD, 1992)
, Ministers and Legislators (New Delhi: Metropolitan, 1992).
, The Politics of Power (National, New Delhi 1974)
, The Politics of Defection, (National New Delhi, 1969)
Kothiwala S.N. Saran, Ye hai Hindusta Hamara (Meerut: Saran Bharti Prakashan)
Kumar Arun, The Tenth Round: Story of Indian Elections 1991 (Calcutta: Rupa & Co., 1991)
Law Commission of India, Report on Reform of the Electoral Laws, May 1999. (Shastri Bhawan, New Delhi).
Lijphart Arend, <i>The Puzzle of Indian Democracy - A Reinterpretation</i> (New Delhi: Rajiv Gandhi Institute for Contemporary Studies)

Ministry of Home Affairs, Vohra Committee Report (New Delhi: Ministry of Home Affairs) Ministry of Law, Report of the Goswami Committee on Electoral Reforms (New Delhi: Ministry of Law, 1990) Mitra S. and Chiriyankandath J., (Ed.), Electoral Politics in India (New Delhi, Segment Books, 1993). Narayan Jayaprakash, The Indian Republic Collapse and Rejuvenation, (Hyderabad: Lok Satta, 1996) , Political Parties and Indian Democracy Narla Memorial Endowment Lecture, Dr. B.R. Ambedkar Open University (Hyderabad: Lok Satta, 1998) Ojha Ram Janma, Limping Parliamentary Democracy in India: Will it Run or be Overrun (Patna, Bihar: Sapru Jayakar Motilal C.R. Das Institute, 1998) Patil Shivraj, Emerging Vision of India: the nature of Political, Economic, Socio, Cultural and International Policies of India (Nagau, Rajasthan: Jain Vishwa Bharati, 1996) People First, Constitution For Free Bharat, July 2000 (New Delhi: People First, 2000)

Rajiv Gandhi Foundation, Ethnicity, Plurality and Conflict - Resolution in Democratic India: An Overview, A Golden Jubilee Retrospective (New Delhi: RGF)

Rao G R S, Constitution of India: Vision, Reality and Reform (Hyderabad: Centre for Public Policy and Social Development, 1998)

Rijhwani M.D., Election Law, Practices and Procedure (Mumbai: Somaiya Publications (P) Ltd., 1996)

Sah Mukut, *Urgency of Electoral Reforms, Seminar Papers and Formulations,* Deliberations of various seminars held by Citizens for National Consensus, Mumbai, 1995.

Samyak V K, Voter's Forum and India's Destiny (New Delhi: Voter's Forum Foundation of India, 1998)

Santhanam K, *The Weaker Aspects of the Indian Constitution* (Ahmedabad: Harold Laski, Institute of Political Science, 1967)

Shakdhar S L, The Law and Practice of Elections in India (New Delhi: National Publishing, 1992)

Shourie A, Religion in Politics (New Delhi: Roli Books, 1987)

Singh M P (Ed.), Lok Sabha Elections 1989: Indian Politics in 1990s (Delhi: Kalinga Publications, 1992)

Sivaramakrishnan K C, *Under Franchise in Urban Areas,* pamphlet issued by Centre for Policy Research (New Delhi:CPR, 1997)

# 2. RESEARCH PAPERS, ADDRESSES, ARTICLES AND NEWS STORIES

Agarwal U C, 'Citizenship Values and the Constitution' in Subhash C Kashyap, D D Khanna and Gert W Kueck (Eds.), *Reviewing the Constitution?* (New Delhi: Shipra Publications, 2000)

Akbar M.J, 'How to Convert the Voter in One Easy Step' The Asian Age (New Delhi: 14 Nov. 1999)

Ananth V. Krishna, 'Are Frequent Polls a Malady' The Hindu (New Delhi: 10 May 1999)

Arora Balveer, 'Political Parties and the Party System - The Emergence of new Coalitions' in Subhash C Kashyap, D D Khanna and Gert W Kueck (Eds.), *Reviewing the Constitution?* (New Delhi: Shipra Publications, 2000)

Arora Dolly, 'Twelfth Lok Sabha Elections: Policy Process and Post Script, Resource Mobilisation and Expenditure Pattern - A Comparative Study of Poll Strategy of Parties and Contestants' Research Paper, Centre for Policy Research, New Delhi 1998.

Bali J.S, 'Political Parties and Electoral Reforms' in Subhash C. Kashyap (Ed.) *Perspectives on the Constitution* (New Delhi: Shipra, 1993)

Bayley David H, 'The Effects of Corruption in a Developing Nation' in Western Political Quarterly, XIX, 4, December 1966)

Bhagat Rasheeda, 'Deliver us from Elections for Five Years' Business Line (New Delhi: 6 October 1999)

\_\_\_\_\_\_, 'Wages of Caste Politics' Business Line (New Delhi: 15 February 2000)

Bhalla R P, 'The Electoral System: Its Operation and Implications for Democracy in India' in M P Singh (Ed.), Lok Sabha Elections 1989: Indian Politics in 1990s (Delhi: Kalinga Publications, 1992)

Bharatiya R, 'Voting By Proxy' *The Pioneer* (New Delhi: 26 Nov. 1998)

Bhuwan M, 'For Eco-Friendly Elections' *The Pioneer* (New Delhi: 24 Jan 1998)

Buch M N, 'Search for Stability' The Hindustan Times (New Delhi: 16 July 1998)

Centre for Policy Research, *State Elections and Decentralisation* Report of the conference organized by Centre for Policy Research, Institute of Social Sciences and Nagarpalika Network, New Delhi, May 2000.

Chopra Pran, 'A Toast to Elections 1999' The Economic Times (New Delhi: 30 Oct. 1999)

Chopra Vir, 'The Imperative of Reform' in Subhash C Kashyap (Ed.), *Reforming the Constitution* (New Delhi: UBSPD, 1992)

'Code of Conduct Will Give a Level Playing Field, Says Gill', *The Hindu* (New Delhi: 15 Oct. 1999)

'Cross Criminalisation' *The Pioneer* (New Delhi: 2 Feb 1998)

Dasgupta Gurudas, 'Poll Issues Factoring In the Human Misery' *The Statesman* (New Delhi: 13 Sept 1999)

Desai Ashok V, 'Reforming the Electoral System' Business Standard (Mumbai: 25 May 1999)

Dhavan Rajiv, 'Elections and Exit Polls' *The Hindu* (New Delhi: 24 Sept. 1999)

'Doctors on Bihar Poll Violence Alert - E.C. takes Unprecedented Steps After Intelligence Reports' *The Statesman* (New Delhi: 6 Feb. 2000)

E.C. Lists 11 More Documents-Proving of Identity' *The Tribune* (Chandigarh: 13 Feb 2000)

'E.C. Orders Repoll in Madhepura Baghpat' *The Pioneer* (New Delhi: 24 Feb 1998)

'E.C. Proposes to Bar Candidates Facing Trial' The Pioneer (New Delhi: 24 Dec 1998)

'Eight Killed But Brisk Polling in Bihar' *The Times of India* (New Delhi: 12 Feb 2000)

'Election Boycott to Result in Derecognition' <i>The Observer of Business and Politics</i> (New Delhi: 21 Sept, 1998)
'Fifty percent Polling in 4 States, 3 Killed in M.P.' The Observer (New Delhi: 26 Nov 1998)
'Final Phase Takes Toll of 17 Lives' <i>The Times of India</i> (New Delhi: 23 Feb 2000)
Gahrana Kanan, 'Parliamentary System and Unitarianism in India: Is a Systemic Change Needed?' in <i>The Indian Journal of Political Science</i> , Vol. I, No.3, July-Sept., 1990.
Ganesan K., 'Needed, Electoral Reforms' <i>The Hindu</i> (New Delhi: 6 March 1998)
Gill M.S, 'What More Can be Done? E.C. Cannot Create Law" The Indian Express (New Delhi: 22 Nov 1998)
Jain R.B., Regulating Political Finance in India, Indian Journal of Public Administration, 1995.
Jolly Asit, 'Clashes Spoil By-Election in Punjab Town' <i>The Asian Age</i> (New Delhi: 18 Feb 2000)
Kant Krishna, 'Tryst with Rule of Law and Need for Electoral Reforms: Plea for a Reject-All Vote' <i>Politics India</i> (New Delhi: October 1998)
Karlekar Hiranmay, 'Dacoits Masquerading as Authority' <i>The Pioneer</i> (New Delhi: 8 Oct. 1999)
Kashyap, Subhash C., Elections to Rajya Sabha, Observer of Business and Politics, 16 May, 2000
, `Electoral Reforms, A Perspective' <i>Politics India'</i> , March 1998.

, 'Amending the Constitution is far more serious proposition' Rashtriya Sahara (English Monthly, April 2000)
, Reviewing the Constitution, <i>The Weekend Observer of Business and Politics</i> , 18 March 2000
, 'Working of the Constitution: Need for Review', <i>The Deccan Herald</i> , 28 January, 2000.
, The Republic at 50: Changes needed for Better Governance, The Sunday Tribune, 23 January 2000.
,Coalition Constraints, <i>The Times of India,</i> 11 December 1999.
, Proposed Amendment (Fixed Term for Legislative Houses) would destroy the Balance, Hindustan 13 November 1999(Hindi).
,Fixed-Term Legislatures - It's Citizens who need security, <i>The Tribune,</i> 13 November 1999.
,Towards Transparency - Electoral Reforms, <i>The Sunday Observer Business and Politics</i> , 24-30 October 1999.
,Fixed but uncertain, <i>Mid-Day</i> , 24 Sept. 1999 [A ctitique of the fixed term proposal]
,Fixed-term legislators and coalitions, <i>The Hindustan Times</i> , 13 Sept. 1999.
,Fixed term for legislatures - The bait of security, <i>The Deccan Herald</i> , 3 Sept. 1999.
,Instability of Governments - Constitution Under Question, Sulabh India, September 1999 (HIndi).

, Elections and Constitutional Reforms, Nav Bharat Times, 29 August 1999.
,The Disenfranchised Soldier, <i>The Hindustan Times</i> , 2 August 1999.
,President's Rule During Elections - A Perilous Suggestion, <i>The Deccan Herald,</i> 31 July 1999.
,Polls in Times of War, <i>The Hindustan Times,</i> 6 July 1999.
,War, Elections and Constitution, Rashtriya Sahara, 3 July 1999.
,Patchwork in Electoral Reforms, <i>Dainik Jagran,</i> 6 Feb. 1999 (Hindi).
,Political and Constitutional Reforms: An Indian Perspective in D.D. Khanna and Gert W Kueck (ed.), <i>Principles, Power and Politics,</i> Macmillan, New Delhi, 1999, pp.199-225
,Elections and Responsibilities of Citizens, in <i>A Vision of Values</i> , Citizenship Development Society, New Delhi 1999.
,Are Defectors beyond legality, <i>The Pioneer</i> , 24 September 1998.
, Lok Sabha can elect its Leader, <i>The Deccan Herald</i> , 3 July 1998.
,Elections and Electoral Processes - Responsibilities of Citizenship, <i>Politics India</i> , February 1998.

,Renewing Parliamentary Polity in Ajit M Banerjee & KA Chandrasekaran (Ed.), <i>Renewing Governance</i> , Tata McGraw, New Delhi, 1996, pp.227-304.
,Ensuring Stability (Election of Leader by the House, constructive vote of No-Confidence), The Hindustan Times, 6 October 1995.
,Fate of Governments - only Assembly can decide, <i>The Indian Express</i> , 29 September 1995.
,Constitutional Reforms - Towards Grassroot Units, <i>The Indian Express</i> , 3 August 1995
,More than stability is needed, <i>The Hindustan Times</i> , 22 May 1995.
,Electoral Reforms - Challenge and Response, <i>The Hindustan Times</i> , 5 Aug.1994
,No Backdoor entry to Rajya Sabha, <i>The Times of India,</i> 24 June 1994.
,Domicile Rule should remain, <i>The Indian Express</i> , 2 June 1994.
,Electoral Reforms, <i>The Observer of Business and Politics</i> , 31 May and 1 June 1994.
,The Seven Saviours (case of defections), <i>The Indian Express</i> , 27 Sept. 1993.
,Anti-Defection Law: Plug the Loopholes, <i>The Hindustan Times</i> , 18 August 1992.
, Urgent Need for Electoral Reforms, <i>The Times of India</i> , 6 July, 1992.
Presidential Poll I aw needs reform. <i>The Hindu</i> 23 June 1992

Defections: Flaws in 10th Schedule, <i>The Hindustan Times,</i> 10 Jan. 1991.
,The size of a Ministry, <i>The Hindustan Times</i> , 30 December 1990.
,The State, The Statute and Ambedkar, <i>Financial Express</i> , 7 October 1990.
, 'Anti-Defection Law raising fundamental questions' <i>Financial Express</i> , 9 January 1991
Kaul Sumer, 'Debate on Poll Reforms: A Close Look at the Problems' <i>The Tribune</i> Chandigarh: 31 May 2000
, 'Functioning of Poll Panel Gimmicks and Fiats Won't Do' <i>The Tribune</i> Chandigarh: 23 Sept
, 'For Fair Representation' <i>The Hindustan Times</i> (New Delhi: 1 Oct 1998)
'Laloo Stoned, Chased Out of Own Seat' <i>The Indian Express</i> (New Delhi: 14 Feb 2000)
'Left. Vs. Left - Bitter Clash Likely in 20 Bihar Seats' <i>The Asian Age</i> (New Delhi: 23 Jan 2000)
Malhotra Inder, 'Electing Thirteenth Lok Sabha-Too Prolonged and Too Painful' <i>The Tribune</i> (Chandigarh: 30 Sept 1999)
Manor James, 'Potential Constitutional Reforms in India: the Constructive Vote of No-Confidence and an Executive Presidency' in Subhash C Kashyap, D D Khanna and Gert W Kueck, (Eds.), <i>Reviewing the Constitution?</i> (New Delhi: Shipra Publications, 2000)

Delhi. Narayan Jayaprakash, 'A Review of the Indian Constitutional and Political System' in Subhash C Kashyap, D D Khanna and Gert W Kueck, (Eds.), Reviewing the Constitution? (New Delhi: Shipra Publications, 2000) \_\_\_\_, `Harnessing People's Power for the Rejuvenation of our Republic: A Discussion Paper, Lok Satta, Hyderabad, 1997. 'No Bar On Shady Characters as New Poll Proforma Hangs Fire' The Times of India (New Delhi: 31 Oct 1998) Noorani A G, 'Agenda for E.C. - Need for Electoral Reforms' The Statesman (New Delhi: 15 May 1998) Noorani A G, 'Elections and Money Power' Front Line (Chennai: April 1998) 'Order Repoll in Danapur, E.C. urged: BJP alleges large scale booth-capturing by RJD supporters' The Hindustan Times (New Delhi: 17 February 2000) Pandher Sarabjit, 'Campaign in By-Election Turns Vicious' The Hindu (New Delhi: 5 Feb 2000) 'Parties Okay State Funding For Polls' *The Pioneer* (New Delhi: 23 May 1998) 'Parties Seek Para-Military Forces for Bihar Elections' The Hindu (New Delhi: 20 Feb 1998)

Patil Shivraj, 'Electoral Reforms' in *Politics India* (New Delhi: October 1998)

Mukhopadhyay Lipi, 'The Role of Administration Machinery during Election' Research paper IIPA, New

Raghubansh, 'Voter's Right to Know' *The Pioneer* (New Delhi: 2 Feb 1998)

Rao G R S, 'Electoral Reforms , Touch Stone of the Basic Process of Power' *Politics India* (New Delhi: October 1998)

Rao K, Venugopala and Mohanty Promod Kumar, 'Internal Democracy of Political Parties: A Case Study of Four Major Parties in A.P.' Research Paper for Lok Satta, Hyderabad, May 2000.

Ray Rabi, 'Electoral Reforms - Need of the Hour' *Politics India* (October 1998)

Reddy Jeevan B P, 'Reforming the Electoral Law (I & II)' *The Hindu* , (New Delhi: 9, 10 August 1999)

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 'Elections, An Agenda for Reform' *The Hindu* (New Delhi: 13 May 1998)

Reddy Sadasiva, 'Electoral Processes, Case for Institutionalisation of Reforms' *Politics India* (New Delhi: October 1998)

'Repolling in 12 Bihar Stations' *The Times of India* (New Delhi: 13 Feb 2000)

Roy Jaytilak Guha, 'Criminalisation of Politics and Role of Law and Order Administration in Elections - A Study of 1998 Lok Sabha Elections' Research paper for Indian Institute of Public Administration, New Delhi.

Rustamji K F, 'Elections in India - Significance of People's Voice' *The Tribune* (Chandigarh: 20 May 1999)

Sachar Rajindar, 'The Problems of Proxy Voting' *The Hindustan Times* (New Delhi: 15 Sept 1998)

Sahay S, 'Holding Elections A Constitutional Puzzle' *The Tribune* (Chandigarh: 26 June 1999)

, 'Lessons from Elections, No Signs of Voter Fatigue' The <i>Tribune</i> (Chandigarh: 24 Feb 1998)
, 'Goswami Panel Report - Debate on State Funding of Polls' <i>The Tribune</i> (Chandigarh: 2 June 1998)
Sangar Atul and Shah Abid, 'Haryana I.D. Drive May Bar Poorer Voters from Booths' <i>The Statesmai</i> (New Delhi: 22 Feb 2000)
Sarin Ritu, 'India's Project to Make Polls Hi-Tech Gathers Dust in Godowns' <i>Industrial Economist</i> (New Delhi: 24 Jan 1998)
Seshan T N, 'Election in India The Magnitude of the Task and Challenges Ahead' <i>Politics India</i> (New Delhi: July 1996)
Shahabuddin Syed, 'A Charter of Electoral Reform' <i>Politics India</i> (New Delhi: October 1998)
Sharma Navneet, 'Haryana's Bogus Voters Undeterred by Identity Cards, EVMS' <i>Indian Express</i> (Chandigarh: 20 Feb 2000)
'Shoot Orders, Flag March in Bihar On Election Eve - MCC Kidnaps Four On Election Duty' <i>The Times o India</i> (New Delhi: 12 Feb. 2000)
Singh Mahendra Prasad, 'Party and Electoral Reforms: Giving India's Uncertain Democracy A Chance to Survive' a research paper written for National Conference on Democracy, Political Stability and Electora Reforms in India, Faculty of Law, University of Delhi, January 2000.
Singh Ranbir, 'A Contest in the Hindi Belt: A Study of Haryana' in Subrata Mitra & J Chiriyankandath (Eds.), <i>Electoral Politics in India</i> (New Delhi: Segment Books, 1993)

Singh R B, 'Prestige Fight on in Kannauj for Party Chiefs - Mulayam, Akbar Ahmad, Kalyan, Agrawal Campaigning Fiercely, Violence is Not Ruled Out' *Indian Express* (New Delhi, 12 Feb 2000)

Singh S S, 'Conduct of Elections - Judicial Interventions', Research paper prepared for IIPA, New Delhi.

Singla Surinder, 'Election Vs Democracy' The Hindustan Times (New Delhi: 20 June 1998)

Sinha Shivendra K, 'Towards a People Centered Polity, Political Parties, Legislators and Electoral Reforms' *Politics India* (New Delhi: October 1998)

Sivaramakrishnan K C, 'Sub-State Level Governments' in Subhash C Kashyap, D D Khanna and Gert W Kueck, (Eds.), *Reviewing the Constitution?* (New Delhi: Shipra Publications, 2000)

Sopariwala Dorab R, 'Electoral Reforms and Stability' Business Standard (Mumbai: 23 June 1999)

Sridharan E, 'Towards Collective Action for State Funding of Elections - A Comparative Perspective on Possible Options' research paper submitted to Centre for Policy Research, Chanakyapuri, New Delhi.

'Thirty Eight Die in Final Phase Voter Turnout Averages 56 p.c. Across 11 States' *The Hindustan Times* (New Delhi: 4 Oct 1999)

'Time Has Come For the Voter to Speak' *The Asian Age* (New Delhi, 11 Sept. 1999)

'Twenty Seven Killed in Manipur, Bihar Polls' The Hindustan Times (New Delhi: 13 Feb 2000)

'Use of Religion in Electoral Politics is Increasing' The Times of India (New Delhi: 13 Jan 1999)

Verma Nalin, 'In M.C.C. Country, a Voter has to Pay with his Nose', *The Statesman* (New Delhi: 7 Feb 2000)

Verma Amit, 'Cross-Voting Likely in R.S. Polls in U.P.-Money and Muscle Power Dominates, Angers Legislators of all Parties' Asian Age (New Delhi: 12 June 1998)

'Violence, Threats Fail to Deter the Electorate' The Times of India (New Delhi: 17 Feb. 1998)

Venkataraman R, 'A Stable National Alternative to Party Government', Address delivered to the inauguration of Madabhushi Anantasayanam Institute of Public Affairs, Tirupati, April 1995.

Yadav Yogendra, 'Which Reforms? Whose Democracy? :A Plea for a Democratic Agenda of Electoral Reforms' in Subhash C Kashyap, D D Khanna and Gert W Kueck, (Eds.), *Reviewing the Constitution?* (New Delhi: Shipra Publications, 2000)

#### 3. OTHER PAPERS SUBMITTED TO NCRWC

Dayal Keshav, 'Election Laws and Criminalization of Politics' Electoral Reforms paper submitted to the NCRWC, New Delhi, 2000.

Dharia Mohan, 'Electoral Reforms', Letter submitted to NCRWC, New Delhi, 17 April 2000.

Indiresan P V, 'Reforming the Elections' Research Paper submitted to the NCRWC, New Delhi, July 2000.

Gopalkrishnan, S, Seminar on Review of the Constitution, Chennai, Note on results submitted to NCRWC, August 2000.

Iqbal Mohamed, 'Electoral Reforms - towards Stable Government' Research paper submitted to the NCRWC, New Delhi, June 2000.

Kashikar, S.G., Review of Indian Constitution, Balasaheb Deoras Foundation, Mumbai, submitted to NCRWC, 2000.

Lok Sevak Sangh, 'Electoral Reforms for Fostering Corruption Free Polity and Good Governance' Paper submitted to NCRWC, New Delhi.

Muthamma C.B, 'Electoral Reforms' - Paper submitted to NCRWC, New Delhi, June 2000.

Narayan Jayaprakash, 'Electoral Reforms' a discussion paper submitted to the NCRWC, New Delhi, June 2000.

Pawar, Karan Singh, 'First Choice to the Voter', unpublished Manuscript, Dhar, Madhya.Pradesh, -submitted to NCRWC, New Delhi, June 2000.

Rajhans G.S. Electoral Reforms - Paper submitted to NCRWC, August 2000

Rao G R S, The Constitutional Deficit - Correctives to the Electoral System, Paper submitted to NCRWC.

Rao S, Ramachandra, 'People's Constitution for Citizens by a Citizen - A Proposal' Hyderabad, A.P., - submitted to NCRWC, New Delhi.

Reddy E Sadasiva, 'Electoral Reforms' Research Paper (Rajaji International Institute of Public Affairs and Administration, Hyderabad), submitted to the NCRWC, June, 2000.

Rehman, Md. Habibur, Representation submitted to NCRWC, August 2000.

Saha T K, 'Need for a Relook at the Cosmetic Election Law Reforms' Research paper submitted to the NCRWC, June, 2000.

Singh Jag Pal, 'Implementation of the Legal Rights of the Electors' Research paper submitted to the NCRWC June 2000.

Singh K. Gajendra, The Working of the Constitution - some suggestions for consideration, submitted to NCRWC, July 2000, Note on Electoral Reforms.

Singh Rattan, 'Anti Defection Law: A Need to Change' Research paper submitted to the National Commission to Review the Working of the Constitution (NCRWC), June 2000.

Shakya, G.L., Proportionate Representation of Election System, paper submitted to NCRWC, August 2000.

Sharma, G., Points for Electoral Reforms, suggestions submitted to NCRWC, August 2000.

Temple of Understanding - India Chapter, 'Crusade for Good Governance, Call for the Voter,' Letter issued in Public Interest and submitted to NCRWC, New Delhi.

Wadhwa P C, 'Electoral Reforms Some Reflections' - paper submitted to NCRWC.

## QUESTIONNAIRE

ON

# REVIEW OF ELECTION LAW, PROCESSES

## AND REFORM OPTIONS

1.	The paper argues that the terribly hig money economy. Do you agree?	h cost of elections lead to corruption, criminalization a	nd black
	Yes	No	
2.		ling to constituency problems be clearly demarcated larger, State Legislatures and Union Parliament?	between
	Yes	No	
3.	Should the people (the electorate) have	ve a role in the selection of candidates?	
	Yes	No	
4.	Do you agree that the present first- number of parties and many independe	-past-the-post system of election does not go well wents contesting elections?	ith large
	Yes	No	
5.	decentralization of power to the grass approach, cutting down the cost of ele	If in the paper is that of the Gandhian model. Do you sroots level with a bottom-up in place of the present to ections drastically by having direct elections at the locer level electing the higher and the higher remaining res 5.5 of the paper?	op-down al levels
	Yes	No	
6.	The paper argues that accurate elector	oral rolls are critical to a free and fair election. Do you a	igree?
	Yes	No	

7.	Do you agre	ee hat t	he current electo	ral rolls	s in India are significantly flawed?
		Yes		No	
8.	Do you ago concerned?	ree tha	t the electoral ro	ll inaccı	curacies are partly a result of wilful tampering by the staff
		Yes		No	
9.	Do you th impersonation			toral ro	olls can help clean up the electoral process and curb
		Yes		No	
10.	·				ill lend greater legitimacy to the electoral process?
		Yes		No	
11.		of thes			ne level of assembly constituency. Do you believe that the at level or municipal ward level would achieve significantly
		Yes		No	
12.	professional	organi		governi	paring electoral rolls should be given to a pre-qualified nment staff deputed to Election Commission. This would be ou agree?
		Yes		No	
13.	Should the '	Voter II	card be a multip	ourpose	e card, which can be used for other identity functions?
		Yes		No	

14.	Should the voter ID card be prepared with latest technology so that it will have a unique bar-coded ID number for each voter?							
		Yes		No				
15.	As argued apart from t			voter II	O card have information about a visible identification mark			
		Yes		No				
16.	If a multipur amount for i		ard is made which	h would	have benefits in many areas, is it alright to charge a small			
		Yes		No				
17.	Do you agre	ee that v	oting should be	made c	ompulsory?			
		Yes		No				
18.	Electoral impersonati			linked	to each other can create a strong deterrent against			
		Yes		No				
19.	Should Indi	a introd	uce Electronic Vo	oting Ma	achines for all elections?			
		Yes		No				
20.	In your opir intimidation			ctoral ro	ll and a proper voter ID help in curbing rigging, and other			
		Yes		No				

21. Should the Election Commission have the authority to take a decision about booth capturing without the report of the returning officer, if it is satisfied that there was booth capturing?

		Yes		No	
22.	Should the	punishn	nent for booth ca	pturing	be made more stringent with mandatory imprisonment?
		Yes		No	
23.	Are the exis	sting law	s in regard to pu	ınishing	violators of electoral laws being properly implemented?
		Yes		No	
24.	The presen	t laws a	bout punishing v	iolators	of electoral laws need to be more strictly implemented?
		Yes		No	
25	The preser	-4 lavva	abaut ausiabiaa	: مامده	or of plantage laws are not object another and mond to be
25.			t providing sever		s of electoral laws are not strict enough and need to be hment
		Yes		No	
26.	Should th punishment			nce in	sensitive constituencies and correspondingly a strict
		Yes		No	
27.			tates that a per-		ould be convicted for certain offences, only then can we you agree?
		Yes		No	
28.	Should any have convice			rd be p	ermitted to contest elections even though a court may not
		Yes		No	

29.	If not, sho elections?	ould a p	erson agains	t whom	the court	has fr	amed ch	arges no	ot be al	lowed to	contest
		Yes		No							
30.			es framed onlines framed are								
		Yes		No							
31.	Do you agr	ee that	all election rel	ated petit	ions shou	ıld be h	eard by a	separat	e judicia	l set up?	
		Yes		No							
32.	Do you agr 12 weeks?	ee that	all election re	lated peti	tions sho	uld be o	decided ii	n a strict	time boo	und period	d of 6 to
		Yes		No							
33.	and senten	ced to i	the views of the mprisonment of sentence plu	for six mo	onths or n						
		Yes		No							
34.	Do you ag including de		at the politica ition.	l parties	that are	seen t	to abet o	criminalis	ation sh	ould face	action
		Yes		No							
35.	should be s matter goin	streamlir g from t	on has sugges ned so that a the High Cour ection Commis	quick dec t to the H	ision can ouse con	be tak ncerned	en by the	Election	Comm	ission with	nout the
		Yes		No							

36.	6. Should corporate donations and contributions to political parties remain banned as at present?							
		Yes		No				
37.	Does the contribution		g of corporate c	ontributi	ions really serve any purpose in actually curbing these			
		Yes		No				
38.	Does curbi	ng contr	ibutions in this w	ay only	drives contributions underground?			
		Yes		No				
39.	Would mak	ting all c	ontributions trans	sparent	help in regulating political funding?			
		Yes		No				
40.					single point agenda to "win" elections and other moral the people take a back seat?			
		Yes		No				
41.	Do you thir system?	nk that w	videspread corru	ption in	electoral process compromises the legitimacy of the whole			
		Yes		No				
42.	Should limi of living ind		ımpaign costs be	e more r	easonable and regularly revised with reference to the cost			
		Yes		No				
43.	political par imposed or	ty is not n him. S	counted as expensional	enditure ses on a	is election campaign by his friends or supporters or his in his account leading to a disregard for expenditure limits a candidate including the expenditure made by his friends unted as his election expense?			

		Yes		No	
44.	Should the	ere be pa	artial state fundin	g of elec	ctions?
		Yes		No	
45.	Should it b	e in kind	d or cash or both	or none	e?
		Cash	□ Kind		Both   None
46.	If yes, plea	ase indic	ate separately h	ow far sl	hould state funding go.
47.	It has bee			cal partie	es should be subject to a regular statutory audit of their
		Yes		No	
48.			suggested that g. Do you agree?		ral candidates should be subject to a full audit of their
		Yes		No	
49.	by the gov	ernmen		hey poll	d may be created and political parties paid Rs. 5 or Rs. 10 (provided they poll more than 2% votes) to meet election u agree?
		Yes		No	
50.	Should cor	rporate o	donations be tax-	-exempt	to encourage transparent and open contributions?
		Yes		No	

51. Should wasteful political rallies and *tamashas* be banned and electronic campaigns promoted instead even if it means state help?

		Yes		No	
52.	Should the	re be a	stricter control or	n electio	on campaign expenses being made by the candidates?
		Yes		No	
53.					s have not helped much in this direction, what other means? Please attach your suggestions on a separate sheet.
54.	25% MPs	elected	on a list system	in propo	the directly elected candidates, there should be a further portion to the votes polled by various political parties? It is presentation. Do you agree?
		Yes		No	
55.	Do you tl governmen		ch a proportions	al repres	esentation would lead to more stable or more unstable
		Stable		Unstab	ble 🗆
56	Do you th	ink that	having the nos	esihility t	to nominate candidates through the list system, political
50.		pick up	best candidates		or it will mean, more intrigue and politicking and corruption
		Better		Worse	
57.					t candidates winning on a minority vote candidates appeal ety further. Do you agree?
		Yes		No	
58.					date should win only when he gets more than 50% votes in uired. Do you agree?
		Yes		No	

59.	. Do you think that there should be some incentive in matters of rations, tax exemptions, etc. for voters to come forward and vote in large numbers?							
		Yes		No				
60.	defecting of	or leavir	ng his original p	oolitical	individuals or in groups should not be permitted. Any one party on whose ticket he won the election should be parliament/state assembly. Do you agree?			
		Yes		No				
61.	Some sug Do you agr		t there should b	e no ex	emption from disqualification on the ground of party split.			
		Yes		No				
62.	that one h	as very tive eacl	high numbers	of vote e rectifie	ncies within States have become imbalanced in the sense rs while other may have very few, and both elect one d so that the value of vote in each constituency within the			
		Yes		No				
63.					ction Commission as a matter of course from election to tercise by the government separately?			
		Ву ЕС	regularly □	By Del	imitation Commission			
64.	parties or p	re-poll a	alliances which g	et a cer	tion of political parties, that only those national or federal tain percentage of votes cast (say 10%) in half the States and allowed to contest for seats in Lok Sabha. Do you			
		Yes		No				
65.			ed that most of barred from cor		lependents are fake, frivolous or put up candidates and Do you agree?			
		Yes		No				

66.	Others suggest that instead of barring independents altogether, only allow those who may have won a lower tier election before, for example, a panchayat, municipal, or even a recognised cooperative election. Do you agree?								
		Yes		No					
67.			t for parliamenta or pre-poll alliance		ocracy to succeed, we should have a system of two major you agree?				
		Yes		No					
68.	being in a p	position		governm	mation in case of a hung house or of no party or alliance nent, it is suggested that the House should elect its Leader you agree?				
			Yes		No				
69.					stem, it is suggested that no-confidence motion should not ses a new leader of the House. Do you agree?				
		Yes		No					
70.			ted that if a no- st one year. Do y		nce motion is defeated then a fresh one should not be ee?				
		Yes		No					
71.	Chairmans legislators	hip of I and will	Public Undertakii	ngs. In	rs should be debarred from non-ministerial posts like other words, those who are not ministers will be only except that of Chairmen of legislative committees in their				
		Yes		No					
72.	There mus				an 10% of the strength of the House.				
		Yes		No					

73.	. Some people feel that whole-time professional politicians with no means of earning their livelihood except in political offices have corrupted the system. Do you agree?								
		Yes		No					
74.	If so, should the	ere be a li	mit of two terms fo	or any elected pol	litical position?				
	Yes	<b>S</b>	No						
75.					er of the Opposition, the Chief Justice should appoint the EC. Do you agree?	of			
	Yes	<b>S</b> 🗆	No						
76.	EC should not b	oe appoin	ted to any other o	ffice after retireme	ent.				
	Yes	<b>S</b>	No						
77.	An independent all political partic		authority should I	be appointed for a	auditing annual statements of accounts	of			
	Yes	<b>S</b>	No						
78.	Rotation of sea	ts should	be done for SC se	eats and non-sche	eduled area ST seats.				
	Yes	<b>3</b> 🗆	No						
79.	Political parties contest both for rotation.	should b State and	e asked to put up d Parliament elect	women candidations or there sho	ites for at least one-third of the seats thould be reservation of the same number	ey by			
	Reservation		Nomir	nation by Parties					

80.	The minimum number of valid votes polled should be increased to 25% from the current 16.67% as a condition for not forgeiting the deposit. The deposit should also be increased. These steps would further reduce non-serious candidates.					
		Yes		No		
81.	accepted. T	This may		over the	Il government dues, taxes etc., before their candidature is accommodation, telephones, and government facilities	
		Yes		No		
82.					omination and every holder of a political position annually nself and his close family members.	
		Yes		No		
83.	and fundant generation may not be	nental c will kno e able	luties must be in w what their righ	ncluded nts are a his new	s in their duties under democracy. The fundamental rights in all curriculums so that over a period of time the new and what is expected of them. The manipulating politician generation then. This would play a significant role in be done?	
		Yes		No		
84.			nber or double eligion or caste.	member	constituencies to eliminate or at least reduce narrow	
		Yes		No		
85.	Hold state expenditure			level ele	ctions at the same time. This would reduce election	
		Yes		No		

86. Should elections to Lok Sabha and Legislative Assemblies of States be

held simultaneously?	
Yes	Nο

87. For contesting elections to Rajya Sabha (Council of States) should it not be an essential pre-condition that the candidate is an actual resident of the State.

Yes	No

15[1] The President is elected for a five-year term by an electoral college consisting of the elected members of both Houses of Parliament and the State Legislative Assemblies through a structured system of weighted votes. The election is held in accordance with the system of proportional representation by means of the single transferable vote by secret ballot. The Vice President is also elected for a five-year term, by an electoral college consisting of the members of both Houses of Parliament.

16[2] The Lok-Sabha is to consist of no more than 530 members chosen by direct election from territorial constituencies in the various States and no more than 20 members to represent Union territories. The number of members from each State is based on the population of the State concerned. Between States the ratio of member to population, as far as practicable, should be the same. (This is not true currently as all inter-state delimitation has been frozen till 2025). From each State, the members of Rajya-Sabha – the Council of States – are elected by members of its legislative assembly in accordance with the system of proportional representation by means of a single transferable vote. The Rajya Sabha consists of not more than 230 members from various states and another 12 nominated by the President from the fields of literature, science, arts and social service.

17[3] Must be a citizen of India and not less than 30 years of age for Rajya Sabha and 25 years for Lok-Sabha.

18[4] A member is disqualified for: (a) holding any office of profit under the Government of India or the Government of any State, other than an office declared by Parliament by law not to disqualify its holder; (b) being of unsound mind and so declared by a competent court; (c) being an undischarged insolvent; (d) being not a citizen of India or having voluntarily acquired citizenship of a foreign state or being under any acknowledgement of allegiance or adherence to a foreign state; or (e) if so disqualified by or under any law made by the Parliament.

19[5] The superintendence, direction and control of elections is vested in the Election Commission. It <u>inter alia</u> covers the responsibility for preparing electoral rolls. The appointment of Chief Election Commissioner and such number of other Election Commissioners as determined by the President is made by the President subject to the provisions of any law made in that respect by the Parliament. The Chief Election Commissioner cannot be removed except in the same manner as a judge of Supreme Court.

20[6] There is a Chief Electoral Officer for each State, a district Election Officer for each district, Electoral Registration Officers and Assistant Electoral Registration Officers for preparation and revision of electoral rolls. All of them are deemed to be on deputation to the Election Commission.

21[7] Breach of duty in this connection is punishable with imprisonment for a term which shall not be less than three months but which may extend to two years and with fine. In addition, under section 31, any person guilty of making a false declaration in this respect is punishable with imprisonment for a term which may extend to one year or with fine or both.

22[8] Some of the offences under I.P.C. are: a) promoting enmity between different groups on grounds of religion, race, place of birth, residence, language etc., and for doing acts prejudicial to maintenance of harmony (section 153A); (b) offence of bribery which means that if a bribe is offered by anyone with the object of inducing others to vote or refrain from voting (section 171E) or offence of undue influence or impersonation at an election which means that if undue influence in the form of direct or indirect threats is attempted toward influencing the election or a voter impersonates another to cast a false vote (section 171F); (c) offence relating to rape (sections/subsections 376 to 376D); (d) offence of cruelty towards a woman by husband or relative of the husband (section 498A); (e) offence of making statement creating or promoting enmity, hatred or ill-will between classes or offence relating to such statement in any place of worship or in any assembly engaged in the performance of religious worship or religious ceremonies (subsection 2 or 3 of section 505).

In addition, the following offences also invited disqualification for six years from the date of conviction: (a) preaching untouchability (Protection of Civil Rights Act, 1955); (b) being a member of an association declared unlawful (Unlawful Activities (Prevention) Act, 1987); (c) offences under the Foreign Exchange Regulations Act, 1973, the Narcotics Drugs and Psychotropic Substances Act, 1895; section 3 or section 4 of the Terrorist and Disruptive Activities (Prevention) Act, 1987; section 7 of the Religious Institutions (Prevention of Misuse) Act, 1988; (d) offences under the R.P.A. 1951 such as promoting enmity or hatred between classes in connection with elections (Section 125); removal of ballot papers from polling stations (section 135), fraudulently defacing or fraudulently destroying any nomination paper (clause (a) of sub-section (2) of section 136) Places of Worship (Special Provisions) Act, 1991 and, Prevention of insults to National Honour Act 1971.

23[9] Under section 58A R.P.A. 1951, the Election Commission is empowered to adjourn a poll or countermand the election on grounds of booth capturing. The procedure is that the returning officer reports the matter to the Election Commission. Upon receipt of such a report and then taking all material circumstances into account, Election Commission may either have a repoll at that polling station or if many polling stations are involved in the constituency, countermand the election in that constituency leading to a totally new election there. Booth capturing is defined in section 135A of R.P.A. 1951 and applies to the intimidation or prevention of voters, seizure of polling stations as well as of the counting stations and use of force to allow only their supporters to vote.

24[10] Currently these are fixed at Rs. 15 lakhs for Parliamentary and Rs. 6 lakhs for an assembly constituency. This applies to most constituencies with a few exceptions.

25[11] Under R.P.A. 1951, elections can only be questioned through election petitions. The court having jurisdiction is the High Court and the Act states that the High Courts will try election petitions expeditiously and endeavour to conclude the trial within six months from the date of petition.

26[12]1[12]1[12] There is a long list of offences here mostly inviting imprisonment and those which are cognizable are listed herein: a) *Disturbances at election meetings*: This is a cognizable offence and is punishable by imprisonment up to six months or a fine or both; b) *No canvassing in or near polling stations*: If anyone is caught canvassing within a distance of 100 metres of a polling station, this is punishable with fine which may extend to Rs.250 and this offence is cognizable; c) *Penalty for disorderly conduct or misconduct in or near polling stations:* Here if anyone is removed from a polling station but reenters the area the offence becomes cognizable. It is punishable with up to three months imprisonment or fine or both; d) *Breaches of official duty* 

in connection with elections: If an official, district election officers, returning officers, presiding officers, polling officers or any other staff assigned official election duty acts in omission of his duties this is a cognizable offence, punishable by a fine of up to five hundred rupees; e) Prohibition of going armed to a polling station: This is again a cognizable offence and it is punishable with imprisonment up to two years or a fine or both; f) Removal of ballot papers from polling station: This too is a cognizable offence and punishable with an imprisonment up to one year or a fine or both; g) Offence of Booth Capturing: This has also been made a cognizable offence and is punishable with a imprisonment of one year extending up to three years. But if this offence is made by a government servant, the punishment is minimum three years extending to five years; h) Other electoral offences such as fraudulently defacing or fraudulently destroying any nomination paper or fraudulent defacing, destruction or removal of any list, notice or other document affixed by or under the authority of returning officer or fraudulently defacing or fraudulently destroying any ballot paper or the official mark on any ballot paper or any declaration of identity or official envelop used in connection with voting by postal ballot etc, if committed by an election official become cognizable and are punishable with imprisonment which may extend to two years.

### 27[13] As listed in footnote 8.

28[14] These include a) any law providing for the prevention of hoarding or profiteering; b) law relating to the adulteration of Food or Drugs; c) provisions of the Dowry Prohibition Act, 1961 or any provisions of the Commission of Sati (Prevention) Act, 1987. Persons sentenced to imprisonment of not less than six months under any of these invite disqualification.

\* Those oppose to this approach, however feel that it may become easier to purchase/terrorise electors if their number is small and that it would be debatable if the cost of elections would increase or decrease on adoption of the proposed model of elections. They would like it to be examined if increased importance of local elections and small number of electors in the proposed system would lead to high cost of local elections; increased incidents of violence in local elections; and increased incidents of bribery, coercion, intimidation, winning the votes on sectorial considerations of caste, religion, etc. Thus, much can be argued on either side.

\* This summary is only for guidance and facility of reference. For purposes of study and deliberation, it is advisable to use the text in the relevant paras of the body of the consultation paper.